Technology-Driven Decentralization in Public Administration and Electric Power Systems

Dissertation

zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades eines Doktors der Wirtschaftswissenschaften der Rechts- und Wirtschaftswissenschaftlichen Fakultät der Universität Bayreuth

> Vorgelegt von Alexander K. Rieger aus Bonn

Dekan: Prof. Dr. Jörg Schlüchtermann Erstberichterstatter: Prof. Dr. Gilbert Fridgen Zweitberichterstatter: Prof. Dr. Daniel Baier Tag der mündlichen Prüfung: 01.03.2022

Abstract

Blockchain is no longer a hype technology. Powerful applications exist in many contexts, but in others, progress is slow. To investigate reasons for the differences in uptake, this thesis explores two antithetical contexts: public administration and electric power systems. While blockchain applications in public administration are gaining traction, many blockchain projects in electric power systems have been abandoned. This thesis argues that applications of blockchain are successful where the anticipated benefits are specific and where organizational, technical, and regulatory challenges appear manageable. Moreover, blockchain is successful where decentralized organizational structures dominate. The thesis includes seven papers that investigate various aspects of technology-driven decentralization and blockchain adoption in the two above-mentioned contexts. Their abstracts are available in the appendix and their full texts in the supplemental material. The first two papers examine compliance with the requirements of the EU's General Data Protection Regulation, a particularly pertinent challenge for blockchain projects. The third paper reflects on the importance of experimentation when working with innovative and unfamiliar technologies. The fourth paper investigates a successful implementation of blockchain in public administration; namely, a federal infrastructure to coordinate German asylum procedures. Papers five, six, and seven focus on technology-driven decentralization in electric power systems. They explore essential foundations for understanding the lack of successful blockchain projects in the areas of peerto-peer trading and microgrid operation. The fifth paper suggests that these application areas have unclear overall profitability, even when the use of energy storage helps to draw on several revenue streams. The sixth and seventh paper further challenge the need for residential peer-topeer trading and decentralized microgrid operation by establishing the financial and stability benefits of local grid managers and identifying electricity tariffs that can encourage desirable and sustainable operation by such managers.

Table of contents

List of abbreviationsI
List of tables II
1. Introduction 1
2. Blockchain
2.1. Technical foundations
2.2. Benefits
2.3. Challenges
2.4. Preparation for effective use 10
3. Applications in public administration 11
3.1. Decentralized digital identities 12
3.2. Coordination of cross-authority processes
4. Applications in electric power systems
4.1. Peer-to-peer trading19
4.2. Traceability of green electricity 22
5. Decentralized organizing structures
6. Conclusion
6.1. Contributions, limitations, and outlook
6.2. Acknowledgment of previous and related work
References
Appendices
Appendix A: Research papers included in this thesis
Appendix B: Research papers and book chapters not included in this thesis
Appendix C: Author contribution statements
Appendix D: Paper abstracts 56

List of abbreviations

A-E-A	Affordance-Experimentation-Actualization	
BAMF	Germany's Federal Office for Migration and Refugees (Bundesamt	
	für Migration und Flüchtlinge)	
DID	Decentralized Identifier	
EBSI	European Blockchain Services Infrastructure	
EU	European Union	
FLORA	Federal Blockchain Infrastructure Asylum	
GDPR	General Data Protection Regulation	
MiCA	Markets in Crypto-assets	
RES	Renewable Energy Sources	
VC	Verifiable Credential	
W3C	World Wide Web Consortium	

List of tables

Table 1: Commonly discussed application areas of blockchain in public administration 12
Table 2: Commonly explored applications of blockchain in electric power systems

1. Introduction

Secure digital technologies play an increasingly important role in modern economies and societies. One such technology that has received substantial attention in recent years is blockchain technology. In simple terms, a blockchain is an append-only, cryptographically secured, and distributed database. Its copies are stored and updated by so-called nodes in a blockchain network rather than a single database manager. Blockchains can store various data, including software code, so-called smart contracts, that nodes can read and execute. In general, blockchains are suitable for contexts that require the sharing and persistent tracking of information across organizational boundaries, but where concerns about trust and data sovereignty make centralized IT systems unfeasible or undesirable (Paper 1; Paper 2; SedImeir et al., 2020)¹. Blockchain technology is interesting for various industries, such as financial services and logistics, but also for the public sector (Andoni et al., 2019; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Ziolkowski et al., 2020).

This thesis examines the use of blockchain in two such public sector contexts, namely, public administration and electric power systems. It explores the benefits typically expected and the challenges encountered in these two contexts, and ways to prepare blockchain for effective use. Moreover, it analyzes in detail four commonly discussed application areas – two from each of the two contexts: (1) decentralized digital identities, (2) coordination of cross-authority processes, (3) peer-to-peer trading, and (4) traceability of electricity. It concludes with a discussion of the positive effects that decentralized organizing structures appear to have on blockchain's success in public sector contexts.

The seven publications in this thesis examine various aspects of the use of blockchain in public administration and electric power systems. The first two papers explore approaches to address a common regulatory challenge for blockchain projects: compliance with the requirements of the European Union's (EU) General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) (Paper 1: "How to Develop a GDPR-Compliant Blockchain Solution for Cross-Organizational Workflow Management: Evidence from the German Asylum Procedure" and Paper 2: "Building a Blockchain Application that Complies with the EU General Data Protection Regulation"). The third paper investigates experimentation as an essential strategy for authorities and companies to familiarize themselves with new technologies and prepare them for effective use (Paper 3: "Affordance-Experimentation-Actualization Theory in Artificial Intelligence Research - A Predictive Maintenance Story"). The fourth paper investigates the

¹ To improve readability, the seven papers of this dissertation are cited as 'Paper [x]'.

functional requirements for the use of blockchain to coordinate cross-authority procedures in federally organized contexts (Paper 4: "The Evolution of an Architectural Paradigm - Using Blockchain to Build a Cross-Organizational Enterprise Service Bus"). The fifth, sixth, and seventh paper focus on technology-driven decentralization in electric power systems and offer important foundations for understanding why blockchain is hard to implement for peer-to-peer trading and microgrid operation, two of the most discussed application areas in electric power systems. The fifth paper paints an ambiguous picture for the overall profitability of these application areas, even when projects can leverage energy storage to draw on the full available revenue potential (Paper 5: "Business Models and Profitability of Energy Storage"). The sixth and seventh paper discuss the specific revenue shortcomings and grid stability risks associated with residential peer-to-peer trading and decentralized microgrid operation (Paper 6: "Estimating the benefits of cooperation in a residential microgrid: A data-driven approach" and Paper 7: "One rate does not fit all: An empirical analysis of electricity tariffs for residential microgrids").

The thesis is structured as follows. It first addresses the technical foundations of blockchain technology, before discussing the benefits and challenges of the technology's use in public administration and electric power systems. It then examines general approaches to prepare blockchain for effective use in these contexts. The next two chapters examine the most frequently discussed application areas in each of the two contexts. The penultimate chapter summarizes an important success factor identified from these application areas, namely, the prevalence of decentralized organizing structures. The thesis' conclusion summarizes, discusses the contributions, limitations, and outlook of its seven publications, and acknowledgers previous and related work.

2. Blockchain

2.1. Technical foundations

Blockchain technology is often considered a highly innovative technology, particularly for cross-organizational contexts (Höß et al., 2021; Jensen et al., 2019; Ølnes et al., 2017). It allows a network of participants to jointly manage a transactional and tamper-resistant database (Arnold et al., 2019; Carvalho et al., 2021; Schweizer et al., 2017). Blockchains offer a high level of resistance to manipulations, in that they store transactions in a cryptographically secured chain of blocks and keep distributed copies of the chain (Andoni et al., 2019; Sedlmeir et al., 2020; Upadhyay, 2020). In the past few years, blockchain technology has gained considerable traction due to its various possible applications in the private and public sectors (Benbunan-Fich et al., 2020; Mattke et al., 2019; Ziolkowski et al., 2020).

Blockchain technology typically has four technological properties (Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021): *secure and redundant data storage, selective transparency, reliable information sharing and process automation*, and *adaptability* to different cooperation settings in distributed networks. *Secure and redundant data storage* is often defined as the most prominent property of blockchain technology (Ahl et al., 2020; Chapron, 2017; Kranz et al., 2019). It results from the cryptographical grouping of transactions, such as payments or process information, into blocks, and the construction of a cryptographic chain of blocks with copies stored on several participating nodes (Lockl et al., 2020; Pedersen et al., 2019; Sedlmeir, Ross, et al., 2021). The storage of multiple copies on different nodes minimizes vulnerability to failure and attacks, while the continuous chain of blocks creates a highly tamper-resistant data structure wherein manipulations are easily identified (Hughes et al., 2019; Sedlmeir, Ross, et al., 2021; Sousa et al., 2019).

Secondly, blockchain enables *selective transparency*, meaning that participants can be given limited rights to input and access data (Noor et al., 2018; Perrons & Cosby, 2020; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). *Selective transparency* reduces complexity by establishing the necessary transparency without disclosing information that either should not or may not be accessed (Hawlitschek et al., 2018; Mattke et al., 2019; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). Especially in settings where competitors cooperate, this selective disclosure is vital for instilling trust and preventing abuse (Filippi, 2016; Iansiti & Lakhani, 2017; Risius & Spohrer, 2017).

Thirdly, blockchain enables *reliable information sharing and process automation* (Rossi et al., 2019; Sousa et al., 2019; Ziolkowski et al., 2020). This encompasses properties of both *secure and redundant data storage* and *selective transparency* (Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021).

While the first guarantees the authenticity of information (Perrons & Cosby, 2020; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir et al., 2020), the second allows the reliable dissemination of important information to affected participants (Amend et al., 2021; Iansiti & Lakhani, 2017; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). Smart contracts additionally allow for process automation by providing automated triggers for process steps and extensive monitoring capabilities (Drummer & Neumann, 2020; Kranz et al., 2019; Mendling et al., 2018).

Fourthly, many blockchain frameworks are *adaptable* (Andersen & Bogusz, 2019; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Siegfried et al., 2020). Specifically, they enable the creation of subnetworks with different participants and rules for information processing to reflect changing requirements over time and local particularities (Andersen & Bogusz, 2019; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). Particularly in cross-organizational contexts, various cooperation scenarios require a technology that has a high degree of *adaptability* (Kshetri, 2018; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Ziolkowski et al., 2020).

2.2. Benefits

Although the expected benefits of using blockchain are diverse, they generally fit into three categories: efficiency, effectiveness, and security (Hughes et al., 2019; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Applications that pursue efficiency gains use blockchain to improve the output of a defined set of processes (Atlam et al., 2018; Renwick & Gleasure, 2021; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Effectiveness benefits result from optimizing the structure of processes to achieve the desired output (Lowitzsch et al., 2020; Perrons & Cosby, 2020; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Security encompasses the protection of processes from failure and threats to ensure reliable output (Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Warkentin & Orgeron, 2020).

Efficiency gains are often realized via the digitization of paper-based processes that have resisted the adoption of digital solutions with centralized designs. Using blockchain to tamper-resistantly store and exchange data can reduce error rates, cut costs, and improve data quality (Ahl et al., 2020; Andoni et al., 2019; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). Additional process logic can ensure automated and seamless exchange of relevant data between involved parties while preventing those without authorization from accessing this data (Paper 4; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021).

Steps to realize effectiveness benefits range from the introduction of new payment procedures to the reorganization of established structures (Hughes et al., 2019; Kranz et al., 2019; Upadhyay, 2020). Particularly in contexts where a central organization is neither desired nor feasible, blockchain can enable decentralized cooperation because it does not require

independent third parties to establish trusted connections between different parties involved (Beck et al., 2018; Di Silvestre et al., 2019; Rossi et al., 2019). Since transactions can be redundantly stored on the blockchain, with copies on a specified set of participating nodes, manipulations can easily be identified and the privacy of critical data can be retained (Hughes et al., 2019; Perrons & Cosby, 2020; Sedlmeir et al., 2020).

Expected security benefits commonly relate to blockchain's redundancy, tamperresistance, and selective transparency (Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). These features establish auditability of data and can facilitate trust between cooperating organizations (Perrons & Cosby, 2020; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Ziolkowski et al., 2020). However, safety considerations are often secondary, with blockchain applications primarily focused on improving efficiency, effectiveness, or both (Andoni et al., 2019; Perrons & Cosby, 2020; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

While the benefits generally fit into the three categories, their emphasis and specificity differ across contexts. For many applications in public administration, the expected benefits are very specific, and more than one benefit type is addressed (Amend et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Treiblmaier et al., 2021). For instance, blockchain is expected to enable a reorganization of digital authentication procedures toward a citizen-centric model (Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021; van Bokkem et al., 2019). Moreover, blockchain could enable the timely and secure distribution of process information between competent authorities in federally structured environments (Ølnes et al., 2017; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021; Ziolkowski et al., 2020). As a result, blockchain could replace many paper-based and error-prone processes (Amend et al., 2021; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021; Noreover, et al., 2021).

In electric power systems, expected benefits are often generic (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). In many ways, the benefits do not diverge from the technological properties of blockchain and are more akin to generic hopes. Moreover, many applications, such as peer-to-peer trading, emphasize radical effectiveness at the cost of substantial changes in established procedures and market roles (Andoni et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Sousa et al., 2019).

2.3. Challenges

Challenges stemming from the use of blockchain are very diverse but can also be grouped into three categories: organizational, technical, and regulatory (Amend et al., 2021; Rossi et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Organizational challenges commonly result from

changes to organizational structures, roles, processes, and the development of new capabilities (Beck et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Sousa et al., 2019). Technical challenges commonly involve integrating blockchain with legacy systems and meeting functional requirements (Andoni et al., 2019; Perrons & Cosby, 2020; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Regulatory challenges typically result from the General Data Protection Regulation, the change or replacement of legally required market roles, or the modification of processes that are essential for system stability (Di Silvestre et al., 2019; Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

Organizational

In public administration, structures, roles, and processes often vary according to local procedures and cooperation settings (Auer, 2005; Keating, 2017; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). Consequently, blockchain systems must be able to account for local differences in structures, roles, and processes without undermining organization-specific responsibilities (Biela et al., 2012; Erk & Koning, 2010; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). Moreover, they must be easy to implement and maintain so that they can be adapted to the changing specifications and requirements of participating organizations (Andersen & Bogusz, 2019; Kshetri, 2018; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). The implementation and maintenance of blockchain systems often require new capabilities that have to be acquired externally, creating undesired dependencies on third parties (Amend et al., 2021; Upadhyay, 2020; Ziolkowski et al., 2020).

In electric power systems, decentralization and disintermediation often conflict with established roles and processes (Andoni et al., 2019; Di Silvestre et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Many of these roles are associated with critical and mediating functions, and their responsibilities are defined by law, which makes them hard to change and replace (Andoni et al., 2019; Di Silvestre et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Moreover, blockchain systems are often complex and insufficiently profitable. That is, decentralization and disintermediation may not be profitable, while the increased granularity caused by the involvement of additional actors would only add to system complexity (Andoni et al., 2019; Li et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). In addition, many of the small actors in electric power systems do not have the resources to develop know-how about blockchain technology in their own companies and may have to engage external experts to manage their data (Andoni et al., 2019; Bogensperger et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

Technical

Technical challenges for both public administration and electric power systems result, primarily, from difficulties in integrating blockchain with legacy systems and meeting the functional requirements for successful application (Andoni et al., 2019; Sousa et al., 2019; Ziolkowski et al., 2020). In particular, blockchain systems require powerful application programming interfaces to guarantee seamless interaction between the blockchain and legacy systems. Without such interfaces, transferring data from legacy systems to the blockchain and vice versa becomes very cumbersome and costly (Rossi et al., 2019; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Treiblmaier & Sillaber, 2020).

An additional lack of interoperability and technical standards makes successful largescale implementations cumbersome (Ahl et al., 2020; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Treiblmaier et al., 2021). This applies to both public administration and electric power systems. Since a universal blockchain framework is unlikely, interoperability between common blockchain frameworks is essential to ensure the unobstructed flow of information and cross-organizational cooperation (Paper 2; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Ziolkowski et al., 2020). Although defining global standards may provide the foundation for interoperability, such standards are difficult to define and generalize across contexts (Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021; Treiblmaier et al., 2021). Moreover, interoperability is a constant challenge, and changes to frameworks, and standards have to be coordinated with many parties to prevent unintentional forking (Andersen & Bogusz, 2019; Andoni et al., 2019; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021).

For electric power systems, the scalability trilemma of decentralization, scalability, and security is another particularly salient technical challenge. Common blockchain frameworks typically try to combine all three characteristics but compromise at least one of the dimensions (Andoni et al., 2019; Mengelkamp et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

Regulatory

Regulatory challenges result not exclusively, but to a large extent, from the requirements of data privacy laws, such as the General Data Protection Regulation (Paper 1; Paper 2; Di Silvestre et al., 2019). The GDPR aims to order and harmonize the processing of personal data in the European Union. It includes provisions concerning the rights of natural persons (data subjects) and the obligations of data processors (data controllers). It applies when data is evidently personal but also when combining it with other data allows the identification of a natural person (Paper 2; Klar, 2020; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021).

The establishment of clear responsibilities for compliance, the securing of lawful bases for data processing, and the observance of the rights to erasure and rectification are all essential for blockchain projects to meet the requirements of the GDPR (Paper 1; Paper 2; Berberich & Steiner, 2016). Defining responsibilities is often difficult, particularly in blockchain networks in which participants are anonymous and data is processed and stored by all participants (Paper 2; Sedlmeir et al., 2020; Treiblmaier et al., 2021). In particular, legal opinions differ as to which participants in blockchain networks qualify as stand-alone controllers and which as joint controllers. The distinction is important because joint controllers have to create an arrangement that identifies each joint controller (Paper 2; Klar, 2020; Renwick & Gleasure, 2021).

Securing lawful bases for processing is another crucial challenge (Paper 2; Amend et al., 2021; Berberich & Steiner, 2016). Overall, the GDPR specifies six sources of lawful bases, ranging from the data subject's consent over legal obligations to requirements to discharge public administration (Paper 2; Hoofnagle et al., 2019; Klar, 2020). Establishing lawful bases is often difficult in blockchain networks because such a basis has to be defined for each action of data processing by each network participant. Processing includes, for instance structuring, storage, and dissemination (Amend et al., 2021; Renwick & Gleasure, 2021; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021). Moreover, the establishment of lawful bases is not a one-time exercise since such bases may cease to exist or apply, for instance when a data subject withdraws consent or when a data processor no longer has a legal obligation to process the data. In such cases, data controllers are no longer permitted to store the respective personal data and they must erase it (Paper 2; Amend et al., 2021).

The third challenge is compliance with the rights to erasure and rectification. Erasure may become necessary for several reasons, such as simple errors in entering data or legal time limits (Hoofnagle et al., 2019; Klar, 2020; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021). Yet, this conflicts, fundamentally, with blockchain's tamper-resistant design. Moreover, data subjects can demand that data controllers rectify false personal data (Paper 1; Paper 2; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021). Observing the right to rectification is challenging because it requires the modification of each copy of the blockchain (Paper 2; Renwick & Gleasure, 2021; Sedlmeir et al., 2020). While this may be possible in blockchain networks where participants can be identified and held to account for not modifying their copy of the blockchain, it is close to impossible in those networks where participants are anonymous (Paper 2; Klar, 2020; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021).

While all three challenges can be addressed, it is important to observe a few basic rules. Foremost, the storage of personal data on a blockchain should be avoided, where possible. If a use case requires that data on the blockchain is attributable to a natural person, pseudonymization solutions should be employed (Paper 1; Paper 2; Berberich & Steiner, 2016). Pseudonymization means that personal data can be attributed to a specific data subject only with the use of separately held, additional information (Paper 2; Berberich & Steiner, 2016; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021). Specifically, the data on the blockchain should be highly pseudonymized, for instance, via the inclusion of several levels of pseudonymization (Paper 2; Amend et al., 2021; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021). Secondly, it should be easy to anonymize, such as through easy erasure of the additional data (Paper 2; Amend et al., 2021; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021). Thirdly, it should be exceptionally difficult to inadvertently attribute to a natural person without the use of the additional data (Paper 2; Klar, 2020; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021). Moreover, blockchain systems with anonymous participants should be avoided (Paper 1; Paper 2; Berberich & Steiner, 2016).

Although often prominent, GDPR compliance is not the only substantial regulatory challenge. In electric power systems, for instance, the legal definition of market roles complicates the elimination of existing and the establishment of new roles for decentralized markets based on blockchain technology (Bundesnetzagentur, 2019; Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Moreover, the replacement of certain roles is undesirable. System operators, for instance, are responsible for the reliable transmission and distribution of electricity (Andoni et al., 2019; Di Silvestre et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). The regulation of electric energy systems, thus, attaches various responsibilities to the operators' role, such as grid management, system service procurement, and reporting obligations. Small actors often cannot meet these obligations (Andoni et al., 2019; Bogensperger et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Accordingly, fundamental changes to regulation will only occur if, at some point, replacing or creating new market roles improves the security of supply (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Richard et al., 2018; Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

Similar regulations are imposed on clearing and settlement processes using smart contracts and cryptographic tokens (Arnold et al., 2019; Barbereau et al., 2022; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Tokens, in particular, can perform a variety of functions depending on their purpose and are, therefore, often only vaguely defined by law (Arnold et al., 2019; Oliveira et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). This makes the effective regulation of tokens cumbersome, which is why many blockchain projects that use tokens either face high regulatory resistance or refrain from further use (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). The proposed regulation on Markets in Crypto-assets (MiCA) may, however, pave the way to a legal framework for different forms of crypto-assets and crypto-asset services (Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Sandner, 2020).

2.4. Preparation for effective use

While applications of blockchain in the private sector address many of these challenges successfully, best practices and reference designs may not be easily transferable to public sector contexts (Benbunan-Fich et al., 2020; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Treiblmaier et al., 2021). In effect, many of these applications may require that authorities and companies establish their own approaches and experiment with different blockchain designs.

One potential approach that can help structure and manage this experimentation process is Affordance-Experimentation-Actualization (A-E-A) theory. A-E-A theory is based on the concept of affordances, which conceptualize how animals and humans perceive their environment and how this perception influences their behavior (Gibson, 1977). The affordances of a digital technology are the possibilities for action that it offers to a goal-oriented actor (Paper 3; (Markus & Silver, 2008; Strong et al., 2014). In essence, A-E-A theory provides a tool that guides the identification and actualization of such possibilities for action (Krancher et al., 2018; Strong et al., 2014; Volkoff & Strong, 2013).

Actualization typically requires that a technology is ready for effective use and that the involved actors understand the action possibilities that arise from using the technology as well as the associated potential outcomes (Paper 3; Du et al., 2019; Ostern et al., 2020). When these conditions are not met, A-E-A theory suggests an experimentation phase where actors learn about benefits, remedy challenges, and establish potential applications.

Such an experimentation phase can have three elements: conceptual exploration, constraint mitigation, and conceptual adaptation (Paper 3; Du et al., 2019). Conceptual exploration helps to ensure a basic conceptual understanding of the technology and its properties. It can take different forms, such as participating in workshops, watching tutorials, or reading academic and industry material on the technology (Paper 3; Fridgen, Lockl, et al., 2018).

Conceptual adaptation helps to explore a technology independently of successful applications in other contexts (Paper 3; Du et al., 2019; Fridgen, Lockl, et al., 2018). It resolves misconceptions about the technology, such as the misconception that blockchain is highly energy-intensive by default (Du et al., 2019; Mora et al., 2018; Stoll et al., 2019), and exclusive association with particular applications and contexts, such as blockchain being useful only for financial services and supply chains (Jensen et al., 2019; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Treiblmaier & Sillaber, 2020). In effect, conceptual adaption emphasizes the establishment of own approaches and designs that best fit the particular purpose and context.

Constraint mitigation helps to identify and mitigate challenges that can arise when a technology is introduced in a specific organizational context (Paper 3; Du et al., 2019; Fridgen, Lockl, et al., 2018). Implementing blockchain technology might, for example, entail governance and interoperability challenges (Andoni et al., 2019; Treiblmaier & Sillaber, 2020; Zavolokina et al., 2020).

Conceptual adaptation and constrain mitigation can take various forms, ranging from innovation workshops with external consultants, to the development of prototypes, and joint projects with universities, partners, and specialized IT service providers and start-ups (Paper 3; Du et al., 2019; Fridgen, Lockl, et al., 2018).

3. Applications in public administration

Public services are increasingly supported by digital technologies (Benbunan-Fich et al., 2020; Guggenmos et al., 2019; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). The expected benefits of digital innovation are often apparent and typically involve increased efficiency and improved service delivery (Benitez et al., 2018; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Warkentin & Orgeron, 2020). Yet, it is difficult to establish universal success factors for digital innovation in public administration (Avgerou & Bonina, 2020; Rose et al., 2015; Scott et al., 2016) because these contexts are subject to complex decision-making and accountability procedures (Perrons & Cosby, 2020; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2020).

Moreover, digital innovation in public administration is often limited by complex legacy systems (Paper 1; Paper 4; Guggenmos et al., 2019). Particularly in federally structured contexts, data is stored in fragmented databases and IT systems differ substantially between authorities. Yet, constitutional and organizational concerns regularly inhibit attempts to centralize and integrate (Goh & Arenas, 2020; Guggenmos et al., 2019; Warkentin & Orgeron, 2020). Thus, authorities typically need to create solutions that can connect diverse data repositories and foster cross-organizational information exchange.

Blockchain technology is often an option in such contexts, especially in those that are federally organized (Paper 4; Ølnes et al., 2017; Seebacher & Schüritz, 2017). Germany's federal government, for instance, has singled out blockchain as a strategically important technology for the delivery of public services in federal contexts (Paper 1; Paper 2; Paper 4). Another prominent example is the EU's European Blockchain Services Infrastructure (EBSI) for cross-border public services (CEF Digital, 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021).

Table 1 summarizes the three most commonly explored application areas in public administration (CEF Digital, 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021).

These include *decentralized digital identities* where blockchain supports the digitalization and exchange of documents that confirm identity attributes, such as names, citizenship, or the permission to drive. *Coordination of cross-authority processes* applications use blockchain to exchange process information and provide workflow management functions. *Document traceability* applications rely on blockchain to store hash values and meta-data of important documents, such as contract documents, to later confirm origin, validity, and integrity.

This thesis will focus on the first two application areas as they often take centre stage in discussing blockchain applications in public administration (Paper 4; Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Sullivan & Burger, 2019).

Application	Definition
Decentralized digital identities	Digitalization and exchange of (official) documents that confirm identity attributes.
Coordination of cross-authority processes	Exchanging of process information between authorities and (partial) automation of process monitoring and management.
Document traceability	Creating registries that confirm the origin, validity, and integrity of digital (contract) documents.

Table 1: Commonly discussed application areas of blockchain in public administration.

3.1. Decentralized digital identities

Decentralized digital identities is an application explored both in private and public sector contexts (Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021; Sullivan & Burger, 2019). Figuratively speaking, decentralized digital identity applications offer digitalized versions of physical identification systems that build on paper- or plastic based identity documents. They enable holders to manage digital identity documents in a digital wallet. Similar to physical identification systems, various issuers can provide such digital identity documents and confirm identity attributes (Chadwick et al., 2019; Stokkink & Pouwelse, 2018; van Bokkem et al., 2019). For instance, a competent authority can issue a digital ID card and confirm the related attributes, such as name, age, and citizenship. Upon request, holders can present identity attributes to third parties, so-called verifiers. In some decentralized digital identity systems, holders can limit the disclosure to certain parts of a digital document (Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021; van Bokkem et al., 2019). For instance, they can choose to not disclose the age attribute on their digital ID card when a verifier only requires their name.

Decentralized digital identity applications typically reference two World Wide Web Consortium standards: the Verifiable Credentials (VC) standard and the Decentralized Identifiers (DID) standard (Chadwick & Burnett, 2021; Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021). The VC standard specifies basic syntactic requirements and mechanisms for cryptographically secure and machine-verifiable digital identity documents. The DID standard provides specifications for digital identifiers that enable authentication and encrypted peer-to-peer exchange of verifiable credentials (Chadwick & Burnett, 2021; Höß et al., 2022; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021).

The European Union as well as local and national governments in Canada, Germany, and Spain, proactively explore the use of VCs and DIDs. (Reed & Preuschkat, 2021; Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021). The spectrum ranges from official identity documents to diplomas to vaccination certificates (CEF Digital, 2021; Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021). These governments understand their role as providers and verifiers of basic VCs, such as digital ID cards. Moreover, they actively define data models and requirements for public sector VCs (CEF Digital, 2021; Preuschkat & Reed, 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021).

While not strictly required, blockchains commonly provides three functions in decentralized digital identity applications (Hardman, 2021; Reed & Preuschkat, 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021). Firstly, they serve as decentralized Public Key Infrastructures (dPKIs) that anchor issuer identifiers. This typically involves the storage of issuer DIDs. These DIDs resolve to so-called DID Documents that specify essential information about the DID, such as the issuer's name and public key material that authenticates the issuer, and methods to verify information provided by the issuer (Hardman, 2021; Moe et al., 2019; Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Windley, 2019). Secondly, blockchains store VC schemas and definitions. VC schemas standardize a particular type of VC, such as a diploma, and provide a data model for this VC type. In turn, VC definitions offer additional details on the characteristics of VCs from a particular issuer, such as the population of specific attributes of the VC type's data model and certain cryptographic material used to sign VCs (Chadwick & Burnett, 2021; Hardman, 2021; Stokkink & Pouwelse, 2018). Thirdly, blockchain solutions typically provide revocation registration features. That is, issuers can store information on the validity of VCs on the blockchain, enabling easy verification. Such information is typically accumulated through cryptographic mechanisms to preserve privacy (Grüner et al., 2019; Hardman, 2021; Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021).

Decentralized digital identity applications are commonly associated with benefits of all three types. They are expected to increase effectiveness by reducing dependency on federated identity providers, such as Alphabet, Apple, and Facebook (Preuschkat & Reed, 2021; Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021). Moreover, they are believed to minimize identity-related costs, such as those for onboarding new users and for verifying the validity of identity documents (Lee et al., 2019; Stokkink & Pouwelse, 2018; van Bokkem et al., 2019). Furthermore, proponents argue that such applications can improve security by avoiding unsafe identity data silos, reducing the risk of identity theft, and preventing surveillance by governments and large companies (Chadwick et al., 2019; Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021). However, these benefits are often difficult to quantify, and it remains to be seen whether they will materialize as expected.

At the same time, *decentralized digital identity* applications face many of the typical organizational, technical, and regulatory challenges of blockchain applications. These range from defining governance aspects to standardization and compliance with privacy requirements (Preuschkat & Reed, 2021; Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021). Organizational challenges exist particularly in network governance, shared standards, and usability (Hardman, 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021). Technical challenges result from limited scalability and delegation of credentials (Grüner et al., 2019; Hardman, 2021; Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021). The delegation of credentials is challenging because a holder will not necessarily want to be registered as an issuer to delegate a VC to another person or party (Hardman, 2021). Regulatory challenges are mainly related to privacy concerns, such as the inadvertent attribution of a VC to a natural person, resulting from the analysis of revocation registries on the blockchain (Grüner et al., 2019; Hardman, 2021; Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021).

However, various interdisciplinary groups and start-ups work on promising solutions to the most pressing organizational, technical, and regulatory challenges (Rieger, Roth, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021; Weigl et al., 2022). Moreover, active governmental support, such as Germany's innovation competition 'Showcase Secure Digital Identities' and the proposed European Digital Identity, underlines the significant prospects of *decentralized digital identity* applications (Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Energy, 2020; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021; Weigl et al., 2022).

3.2. Coordination of cross-authority processes

Another commonly discussed application area of blockchain in public administration is the *coordination of cross-authority processes*. Such processes typically involve a large number of authorities with different competencies where the delegation of process governance to a central authority is not possible or desirable (Benbunan-Fich et al., 2020; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). These constellations are especially common in federal systems where power is equally distributed across various authorities (Fossum & Jachtenfuchs, 2017; Grant & Tan, 2013; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021).

A prominent example of *coordination of cross-authority processes* is Germany's Federal Blockchain Infrastructure Asylum (FLORA) (Paper 1; Paper 2; Paper 4). The German asylum procedure involves close collaboration between various authorities at the municipal, state, and federal levels. The Federal Office for Migration and Refugees (BAMF) plays a pivotal role in handling and issuing decisions regarding asylum applications. However, federal separation of competencies prevents the delegation of process governance to a central authority in the procedure, such as the BAMF (Paper 4; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). The BAMF has thus developed a decentralized, blockchain-based system for the coordination of asylum procedures (Paper 4; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021).

This blockchain system logs and propagates status messages and process data on certain sub-processes of the German asylum procedure. Each sub-process has a distinct set of status messages with related dependencies and rules, which are implemented as a status machine. The BAMF expects that its blockchain system will provide the competent authorities with an efficient, secure, and GDPR-compliant means to exchange process information, supporting cross-organizational process coordination (Paper 1; Paper 4; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021).

A closely related example is EBSI's Asylum Process Management Use Case, which focuses on Dublin transfers (CEF Digital, 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). The Dublin regulation (Regulation (EU) No 604/2013, 2013) defines the member state of the European Union that is responsible for examining an asylum application submitted within the European Union. Moreover, it establishes the rules and processes for requesting another member state to take charge or take back an asylum application as well as transferring asylum applicants. EBIS's Asylum Process Management Use Case explores the use of EBSI to support these processes by persistently logging and securely propagating process updates and the required process data (CEF Digital, 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021).

Overall, blockchain systems for the *coordination of cross-authority processes* are expected to improve efficiency and security (Iansiti & Lakhani, 2017; Risius & Spohrer, 2017; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). Specifically, these blockchain systems can enable secure and timely

distribution of new process information to all competent authorities. This distribution can minimize transmission errors and ensures that all competent authorities have the same level of information (Paper 1; Paper 4; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). Moreover, once process information has been written to the blockchain, it can trigger subsequent steps of the process at other authorities. Such triggers can reduce overall process times and, in particular, downtimes between steps (Paper 1; Paper 4; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). Smart contracts also allow automated process control and, prospectively, (partial) automation of selected process steps. They can help avoid errors and improve process quality (Paper 1; Paper 4; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021). At the same time, sensitive and personal data can remain in the competent authorities' legacy systems (Paper 1; Paper 4; Guggenmos et al., 2019). A blockchain system can, thus, increase information availability while preserving data sovereignty, the once-only principle, and data protection, as well as enabling the immediate exchange of information (Amend et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Ziolkowski et al., 2020). Overall, the expected benefits are very specific. However, reference projects such as FLORA and EBSI have yet to quantify these benefits and broadly prepare blockchain for effective use (c.f. Chapter 2.4).

Challenges exist especially on the organizational and regulatory side (Amend et al., 2021; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). Organizationally, the implementation of a blockchain system for the coordination of cross-authority processes requires integration of the competent authorities (Paper 4; Amend et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). To minimize the attendant complexity, these authorities need to agree on a technical and organizational governance framework that enables the joint development, deployment, and use of blockchain while safeguarding the technical and organizational separation of competencies (Paper 4; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). However, the establishment of such governance frameworks may be considerably easier than in other contexts because authorities typically trust one another and are familiar with creating administrative agreements that govern their cooperation and coordination (Paper 2; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021)

On the regulatory side, compliance with data privacy requirements is an especially pertinent challenge because most data exchanged during cross-authority procedures is personal (Paper 1; Paper 2; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021). As discussed in Section 2.3, these challenges are not easy to address but manageable. For instance, the BAMF's blockchain system provides a readily available reference for meeting these requirements via organizational and technical means. In particular, the right to erasure can be addressed through a design that only stores pseudonymized process data on the blockchain and uses specialized software components – so-

called privacy services – to store and exchange ID mappings that allow the pseudonymized data on the blockchain to be attributed to asylum applications. Erasure of this mapping anonymizes the process data on the blockchain (compliance by anonymization) (Paper 1; Paper 2; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021). Responsibilities for GDPR compliance can be outlined in administrative agreements (Berberich & Steiner, 2016; Klar, 2020; Renwick & Gleasure, 2021).

On the technical side, challenges particularly include interoperability with legacy systems (Paper 4; Amend et al., 2021; Treiblmaier & Sillaber, 2020). Yet, blockchain is often more fit for purpose than centralized solutions such as conventional workflow management systems (Paper 1; Paper 2; Paper 4). Firstly, the use of centralized systems inherently contradicts decentral organizing principles and would require the redistribution of competencies and, therewith, associated legislative action. Secondly, it would lead to unbalanced data guardianship and, thus, unwanted responsibilities. Thirdly, centralization complicates the efficient mapping of local specifics and differences. Blockchain solutions can circumvent these challenges and act as cross-organizational enterprise service buses (Paper 1; Paper 4; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

Overall, blockchain solutions for the coordination of cross-authority procedures are among the most promising applications in public administration. The expected benefits are highly specific and the encountered challenges often appear manageable.

4. Applications in electric power systems

To date, electric power systems comprise numerous centrally organized actors that produce, transmit and distribute electrical energy across long distances from the place of production to the place of consumption (Dong et al., 2018; Lin et al., 2019; van Leeuwen et al., 2020). Much of the electricity produced still relies on non-renewable fossil fuels, which is no longer in line with global sustainability goals (Andoni et al., 2019; Mengelkamp et al., 2018; Perrons & Cosby, 2020). As a result, renewable energy sources (RES), albeit often volatile and intermittent, are increasingly introduced to electric power systems to drive sustainability (Andoni et al., 2019; Ante et al., 2021). In parallel, corresponding concepts that enable the integration of RES into the energy value chain are gaining traction (Paper 5; Noor et al., 2018; Sousa et al., 2019). These concepts include, for instance, reliable proofs of the origin of the consumed 'green' electricity (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Perrons & Cosby, 2020; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Since centralized concepts often cannot provide such proof in a cost-effective manner, innovative technologies are required to help develop such solutions (Andoni et al., 2019; Mengelkamp et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

Blockchain is one such technology. Due to its decentralized nature, it has quickly been identified as a potential agent of change in electric power systems (Ahl et al., 2020; Li et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). As a result, numerous projects have been initiated that explored potential innovative additions to or replacements of existing processes (Andoni et al., 2019; Bogensperger et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Table 2 presents the seven most commonly explored applications (Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

Table 2: Commonly explored applications of blockchain in electric power systems (Roth,Utz, et al., 2021).

Application	Definition
Peer-to-peer trading – retail	Organization of local electricity markets for small actors, such as residential pro- and consumers, without the involvement of traditional retailers or grid operators.
Peer-to-peer trading – wholesale	Organization of large commercial markets for electricity without the use of centralized trading houses or electricity exchanges.
Peer-to-peer trading – system services	Organization of peer-to-peer markets for system services that are usually managed by grid operators.
Microgrid operation	Operation of a small network of (decentralized) electricity users with local (renewable) sources of supply, usually attached to a centralized public grid but able to function independently.
E-Roaming	Exchanging financial and non-financial data between different charging infrastructure operators and e- mobility service providers, giving users of electric vehicles access to charging stations of different providers.
Labeling of electricity	Providing electricity consumers with verifiable information on shares of power sources, including storage, in the grid at the time of consumption.
Trading of certificates	Sale and exchange of certificates that provide proof of origin or emission from specific generation and storage facilities.

These seven applications include three varieties of *peer-to-peer trading* (retail, wholesale, and system services), wherein blockchain sustains trading systems without centralized market operators (Li et al., 2019; Morstyn et al., 2018; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

Microgrid operation intends to use blockchain and smart contracts to schedule and manage production and consumption assets in microgrids (Mengelkamp et al., 2018; Noor et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). *E-roaming* relies on blockchain to exchange electric vehicle charging data and settle transactions between charging point operators and mobility service providers (Höß et al., 2022; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Zhang et al., 2018). The application addresses limited access to charging points by enabling the free and secure exchange of data regardless of charging network membership. Smart contracts and crypto tokens may further automate and unify processes across national borders. These efficiency gains are expected to entail considerable cuts in transaction fees for mobility providers and costs for consumers (IRENA, 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Zhang et al., 2018). Yet, none of the sources provide a precise estimate of these gains.

Labeling of electricity uses blockchain to track the share of power sources in the grid at the time of consumption. The application is expected to reduce the risk of 'greenwashing', accelerate data exchange about fed-in and consumed electricity, and reduce manual processes. While these benefits are expected to minimize costs, estimates remain vague (Andoni et al., 2019; Bogensperger et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). The same is true for *trading of certificates*. In such applications, blockchain is used to create and exchange certificates that provide proofs of origin or emissions based on labeling data. Since every certificate is issued uniquely, its secure and redundant storage on the blockchain creates a transparent and unequivocal ownership history. Developing an industry-wide platform to trade these certificates may, however, turn out to be cumbersome without established technical standards (Luke et al., 2019; Peter et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

This thesis will focus on *peer-to-peer trading* as well as *labeling of electricity* and *trading of certificates* because these are the most commonly discussed respectively most promising applications of blockchain in electric power systems.

4.1. Peer-to-peer trading

The use of blockchain for *peer-to-peer trading* commonly has the following objectives: (1) to increase the involvement of small actors (*peer-to-peer trading - retail*), (2) to create more flexible energy markets (*peer-to-peer trading - wholesale*), and (3) to increase resilience of energy systems (*peer-to-peer trading - system services*). Proponents expect secure bilateral communication using blockchain to be essential for reaching these objectives. Moreover, proponents predict substantial cost savings and increased profits from transactions automated

through smart contracts. Additional replacement of expensive intermediaries may even further reduce costs and increase profits (Ahl et al., 2020; Andoni et al., 2019; Lüth et al., 2018).

Peer-to-peer - retail trading applications are considered a promising and disruptive approach towards more localized electrical power systems (Li et al., 2019; Lüth et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). With these applications, proponents hope to empower prosumers who already contribute to environmentally friendly energy generation with, for instance, their rooftop solar panels (Paper 6; Paper 7; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). In particular, proponents aim to use blockchain to reduce the costs of processing small transactions. Reduced processing costs, in turn, would enable small electricity producers to turn a profit from selling their surplus renewable energy to other prosumers or consumers in the network (Jiang et al., 2020; Noor et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Immutable and transparent storage of transactions may also reduce the need for intermediaries (Hua et al., 2020; Lüth et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021) and open the electricity market to smaller actors, which in turn may increase competition, enhance grid efficiency, and further decrease electricity prices (Ante et al., 2021). Consumers would benefit from green electricity at reasonable prices produced by their neighbors (Ableitner et al., 2020; Andoni et al., 2019). Whereas current energy markets would require timeconsuming manual paperwork for peer-to-peer transaction, blockchain-based smart contracts are expected to significantly limit the efforts involved. Smart contracts could also automate trading between various actors by using real-time data about energy fed into the grid and reacting to respective price signals (Ahl et al., 2020; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Thomas et al., 2019).

In *peer-to-peer - wholesale trading* applications, smart contracts are expected to further automate exchange trading. These automation opportunities include, for instance, certain escrow services such as liability fees, guarantees, and warranties (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Smart contracts are also considered suitable for the efficient and automated execution of clearing processes after successful trading. Due to their tamper-resistant storage on the blockchain, both the number of warranties required and the general clearing costs could be reduced (Höß et al., 2022; Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). For some, this may reduce access barriers to exchange trading so that even small actors, such as microgrid operators, can trade self-generated electricity on electricity exchanges (Mengelkamp et al., 2018; Morstyn et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

In addition to exchange trading, over-the-counter (OTC) electricity trading is sometimes identified as a promising area of application for blockchain technology (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Bundesnetzagentur, 2019; Di Silvestre et al., 2019). In OTC trading, transactions are

usually settled using standard contracts, which can be individually adapted. Although OTC trading now often involves brokerage firms to save investment in in-house staff and IT infrastructure, there are still many instances where trading is done via email, instant messaging, or phone calls. This not only leads to many misunderstandings but also a lack of transparency and control. Blockchain could establish this transparency and improve the traceability of transactions in OTC trading. Since all communication can be stored securely on the blockchain, it is much easier to verify the transaction in case of misunderstandings or suspected fraud (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Di Silvestre et al., 2019; Richard et al., 2019).

To participate in system service markets, actors must meet specific requirements which are verified with time-consuming control services including registration, verification, and approval. Blockchain technology could automate many of these services, enabling the rapid integration of new actors into *peer-to-peer – system services* markets (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Bundesnetzagentur, 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Smart contracts could further help automate system service activation and settlement in these markets (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Thomas et al., 2019). Moreover, they may optimize billing processes within balancing groups. These are often characterized by cumbersome manual paperwork and require time. With blockchain technology, it would be possible to standardize the billing processes by transparently and immutably documenting group deviations, and consolidating, balancing, and offsetting these against the provided control power. Such tamper-resistant documentation speeds up the billing process and also simplifies tracking or intervening in transactions for distribution system operators (DSO) or transmission service operators (TSO), if necessary (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Bundesnetzagentur, 2019; Richard et al., 2019).

What all three peer-to-peer trading applications have in common is that they propose substantial re-organization of established structures and processes (Andoni et al., 2019; Perrons & Cosby, 2020; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). These changes entail substantial challenges at the organizational and regulatory levels and are difficult to implement outside of research projects (Andoni et al., 2019; Bogensperger et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Decentralization and disintermediation of trading processes, for instance, conflict with established roles and regulations, which are often associated with critical and mediating functions, and their responsibilities are defined by law. This makes them hard to replace or even change (Andoni et al., 2019; Bogensperger et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

Moreover, *retail peer-to-peer trading* applications are often combined with *microgrid operation* applications, which adds to regulatory challenges (Ante et al., 2021; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Tsao & Thanh, 2021). Outside of Europe, where regulatory frameworks for

microgrids are often less restrictive, such as in the US, Thailand, and various African countries, such challenges are less pronounced (Andoni et al., 2019; Noor et al., 2018; van Leeuwen et al., 2020).

Less restrictive regulatory frameworks, however, are only of use if microgrid transactions cannot already be processed efficiently and securely using conventional energy management software (Paper 6; García Vera et al., 2019; Zia et al., 2018). Such software typically involves predictable management effort and costs (Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). In contrast, blockchain systems are often difficult to implement and not profitable for small transactions. Besides, frequently required near-real-time transactions are currently hard to implement with blockchain technology. Hence, decentralized energy markets and microgrid management based on blockchain are difficult to establish (Bundesnetzagentur, 2019; IRENA, 2019; Richard et al., 2019).

Yet, various research groups and start-ups still work on solutions to the most pressing organizational, technical, and regulatory challenges (Bogensperger et al., 2018; IRENA, 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Peer-to-peer approaches may, thus, be worthwhile in countries outside of Europe, where regulatory frameworks are sometimes less restrictive. There, blockchain may even provide a solution to the problem of supplying scattered communities with sufficient electricity (Andoni et al., 2019; Noor et al., 2018; van Leeuwen et al., 2020).

4.2. Traceability of green electricity

Using blockchain technology to label green electricity might be a tamper-resistant and transparent method for tracing the origin of consumed electricity (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Luke et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Once a RES generation facility is registered, energy purchase agreements can be negotiated with consumers. The details of these agreements can be transferred into a smart contract, while details of the quantities of generated and consumed electricity can be immutably and transparently stored on the blockchain (Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; SAP, 2018). The resulting proofs of origin indicate how much green electricity has been produced and fed into the grid at the time of consumption. Thus, blockchain-based labeling may mitigate concerns regarding the sources of consumed electricity. That is, a precise proof of fed-in and consumed electricity is expected to reduce the risk of 'greenwashing', accelerate data exchange, and reduce manual processes (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Smart Service Welt II, 2020).

While these efficiency gains are expected to reduce costs substantially, there are no specific estimates as to this reduction. Specific challenges are, in turn, easier to identify

(Bogensperger et al., 2018; Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). They include technical challenges, such as limited usability, and regulatory challenges, such as compliance with data privacy regulation. Few customers have the required digital literacy to access and interpret data on a blockchain. Instead, they must trust the data display provided by energy suppliers or other third parties. Another complex challenge is compliance with data privacy regulations, such as the GDPR. As discussed in Section 2.3, data privacy regulation requires that data can be erased if is either directly or indirectly attributable to a person, which is difficult to implement with blockchain. As such, labeling systems have to prevent the easy identification of a person from the data stored on the blockchain (Andoni et al., 2019; Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021).

Trading of certificates applications use labeling data to establish on the blockchain certificates that provide an immutable record of origin or emission for specific generation and storage facilities (Bundesnetzagentur, 2019; Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). This enables operators of solar and wind facilities to provide certified proof of how much green electricity they produce and feed into the grid. As a result, green and regional power concepts become more credible and markets for the trading of these certificates more viable (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Smart contracts may be used for the tokenization of green electricity certificates and could also enable the exchange of certificates at a peer-to-peer level. Such green electricity certificates represent the net surplus of green electricity generated by the producer (Ernst & Young, 2019; Luke et al., 2019). Since every certificate is issued uniquely, its secure and redundant storage on the blockchain creates a transparent and unequivocal ownership history (Bogensperger et al., 2018; Bundesnetzagentur, 2019; Richard et al., 2019).

However, quantifying these expected benefits is difficult. Moreover, developing a blockchain platform for certificate trading is highly complex, especially without established technical standards (Andoni et al., 2019; Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). In addition, it must be ensured that the data on the blockchain is authentic. That is, generation facilities must be authenticated and all involved metering devices calibrated (Peter et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Smart Service Welt II, 2020).

Many of these challenges may, however, become manageable with increasing digitalization. Since neither application affects established market roles, regulatory hurdles also appear to be manageable. Although GDPR compliance remains a fundamental challenge, it may be addressable using innovative solutions that combine blockchain technology with zero-

knowledge proofs and/or verifiable credentials (Höß et al., 2021; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021).

5. Decentralized organizing structures

An interesting insight from the investigated applications in federally organized public administration and electric power systems is that decentralized organizing structures seem to be an essential factor in successful adoption of blockchain (Goh & Arenas, 2020; Leidner & Kayworth, 2006; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). That is, many applications of blockchain appear to be successful not because they replace intermediaries but because these are not intended (Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021).

In particular, many fundamental organizing principles of federally organized contexts, such as the *empowerment* of individual actors (Egeberg, 2001; Grant & Tan, 2013; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021), *separation of competencies* (Borriello & Crespy, 2015; Mckay, 2005; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021), *cooperation and coordination* (Paper 4; Ebinger & Richter, 2016; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021), and *organizational flexibility* (Erk & Koning, 2010; Fossum & Jachtenfuchs, 2017; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021), are also reflected in the basic technological properties of blockchain.

This is evident both in the BAMF's FLORA project and EBSI (CEF Digital, 2021; Rieger, Stohr, et al., 2021; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). FLORA and EBSI seem to be successful not despite the complexities that beset federal organizing structures but because blockchain supports organizing principles of federalism such as *separation of competencies* and *organizational flexibility* (Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). In effect, *redundant and secure data storage* (Jensen et al., 2019; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir et al., 2020), *selective transparency* (Paper 4; Perrons & Cosby, 2020; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021), *reliable information sharing and process automation* (Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Sedlmeir et al., 2020; Sousa et al., 2019), and *adaptability* to different procedures and cooperation settings (Paper 4; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021; Ziolkowski et al., 2020) make blockchain a promising technology to address the fundamental organizational requirements of federally structured environments. Similar observations can also be made for *decentralized digital identity* applications, such as those being explored in Canada, Germany, and Spain, all countries with a (quasi-)federal mode of government (Sedlmeir, Smethurst, et al., 2021; Weigl et al., 2022).

The importance of a fit between organizing principles and technological properties is also demonstrated by applications in electric power systems. Electric power systems are often centrally organized and security of supply considerations have led to strict technical standards, clear responsibilities, hierarchical structures, and narrowly defined roles (Andoni et al., 2019; Bogensperger et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). However, such standards, structures and roles leave little room for flexibility, changing cooperation and coordination settings, or empowerment (Andoni et al., 2019; Bogensperger et al., 2018; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021). Thus, it is not surprising that blockchain as a technology, which emphasizes decentralization, flexibility, and the empowerment of market actors gains little traction in electric power systems. This applies in particular to applications that aim to change the core structure of electric power systems, such as peer-to-peer trading (Andoni et al., 2019; Bogensperger et al., 2018; Richard et al., 2019). Other applications, such as the labeling of green energy (Richard et al., 2019; Roth, Utz, et al., 2021; SAP, 2018), which address innovative additions to the existing system, are much more likely to succeed, even if their implementation with blockchain is not always necessary.

6. Conclusion

Blockchain proves to be a versatile and powerful technology for public sector applications. It can be a part of a larger system – as is the case for *decentralized digital identities* – or its foundation – as is the case for the *coordination of cross-authority processes*. It appears to be successful in public sector contexts where benefits can be clearly identified and where organizational, technical, and regulatory challenges are manageable. Moreover, blockchain's success appears to depend on how well its technical properties match the organizing principles of the application context (Leidner & Kayworth, 2006; Roth, Stohr, et al., 2021). Thus, blockchain technology is prominent in federally structured governments but less successful in contexts without decentralized organizing structures, such as electric power systems.

6.1. Contributions, limitations, and outlook

Paper 1 applies a technical perspective to reconcile blockchain with the requirements of the GDPR. Specifically, it investigates how blockchain systems can be designed to meet the requirements of the rights to erasure and rectification. Based on insights from the BAMF's FLORA project, the paper offers two design principles. Firstly, it recommends avoiding storing personal data on a blockchain. Secondly, it emphasizes the importance of using pseudonymization when a use case requires that the data on the blockchain can be attributed to a natural person. While these two design principles may be less pertinent in contexts other than cross-authority processes, they present an important reference point for the design of blockchain systems that are GDPR-compliant.

Paper 2 extends Paper 1 and takes a broader, management perspective to reconciling blockchain with the requirements of GDPR. It identifies the three most demanding of these requirements and discusses three conceivable combinations of technical and organizational means by which the three requirements may be addressed. It then describes and discusses the BAMF's use of one of these three combinations, namely a pseudonymization approach. Paper 2 then concludes with a refinement of the two design principles of Paper 1. Specifically, it emphasizes the importance of choosing designs with access control. Moreover, it provides specific recommendations for creating pseudonymization solutions for the coordination of cross-organizational processes. Naturally, the discussed combinations of technical and organizational means are examples only, and each blockchain project needs to identify a combination that best fits its particular context. However, the examples are good reference points for understanding the basic challenges and alternative means by which they might be addressed.

Paper 3 investigates the importance of experimenting with innovative technologies, such as blockchain or artificial intelligence, that lack established use cases. It contributes to A-E-A theory by finding corroborative evidence for the existence of Du et al.'s (2019) experimentation phase of which it also provides further detail. Specifically, it adds a third element to the experimentation phase: conceptual adaption. While this element may not be relevant for all innovative digital technologies and projects, it offers an important option for organizations particularly unfamiliar with a technology.

Paper 4 explores the functional requirements of process coordination in federally structured governments. It discusses the importance of digital solutions with decentralized designs to reflect the separation of competencies and local procedural differences. It then investigates blockchain's prospects in such contexts, based on insights from the BAMF's FLORA project. The paper finds that the BAMF's blockchain system represents a cross-organizational extension of an established architectural paradigm, the Enterprise Service Bus. Naturally, some of these insights may not be fully generalizable or transferable to other contexts. Still, the paper is an important initial step toward actionable design principles for blockchain solutions that support cross-organizational process coordination.

Paper 5 explores the range and profitability of business models for energy storage. It presents a framework to characterize such business models of which it identifies 28. Moreover, it matches these 28 identified business models with a set of commercially available technologies to demonstrate that all business models are technically feasible. It then reviews the results of previous studies to establish that many business models are still unprofitable but near a tipping

point. It concludes with a recommendation of research directions to foster widespread profitability of energy storage. Naturally, the identified business models and presented profitability estimates are only a snapshot of the status quo and may change over the coming years. Nevertheless, the models and estimates provide a valuable reference for future economic analyses of energy storage.

Paper 6 investigates demand response in residential microgrids. Specifically, it uses a simulation framework to compare a cooperative approach – wherein a microgrid controller manages demand response centrally – to an approach where each residential unit in the microgrid manages demand response independently. The paper finds that cooperative actions result in substantially higher cost savings. Moreover, it highlights the importance of including a two-way, power-based component (capacity charge) in the design of microgrid tariffs to encourage the flattening of demand and supply peaks. Effective flattening is only possible in a cooperative setting. Naturally, the chosen simulation framework simplifies certain challenges involved in operating real-world demand response schemes. As a result, the identified cost savings and load curve effects may not be as pronounced in live operation. Nevertheless, the paper provides a strong case for choosing cooperative over individual approaches.

Paper 7 builds on paper 6 and examines requirements for effective microgrid tariffs. It extends the simulation framework and finds that volumetric and time-varying rates risk shortsighted load management and high peak loads. Moreover, it calculates that a combination of capacity charges and fixed monthly payments would encourage stable load and generation profiles and the equitable allocation of system costs. While these effects may, again, be less pronounced in a real-world setting, the study can serve as a practical and broad reference point for future residential microgrid tariff design.

6.2. Acknowledgment of previous and related work

I co-authored the papers in this thesis, among others, with colleagues at the Universities of Augsburg and Bayreuth, the Project Group Business and Information Systems Engineering of the Fraunhofer Institute for Applied Information Technology (FIT), and the Research Center Finance and Information Management (FIM). The papers built on several of their previous and related works.

Paper 1, Paper 2, and Paper 4 are part of a successful stream of blockchain research at the FIT's Fraunhofer Blockchain Lab. For instance, they build on (Schweizer et al., 2017), (Fridgen, Radszuwill, et al., 2018) and (Lockl et al., 2020) and complement (Guggenberger et al., 2020), (Sedlmeir et al., 2020), (Sedlmeir, Ross, et al., 2021), and (Drasch et al., 2020). Paper

3 is part of a lively stream on managing innovative digital technologies such as artificial intelligence, and innovative digital concepts such as the Internet of Things. For instance, it complements (Oberländer et al., 2018) and (Jöhnk et al., 2021). Paper 5, Paper 6, and Paper 7 contribute to a strong research stream on digital solutions for the energy industry. For instance, they continue the work in (Fridgen et al., 2014), (Fridgen et al., 2015), and (Fridgen et al., 2020).

References

- Ableitner, L., Tiefenbeck, V., Meeuw, A., Wörner, A., Fleisch, E., & Wortmann, F. (2020). User behavior in a real-world peer-to-peer electricity market. *Applied Energy*, 270, 115061. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2020.115061
- Ahl, A., Yarime, M., Goto, M., Chopra, S. S., Kumar, N. M., Tanaka, K., & Sagawa, D. (2020). Exploring blockchain for the energy transition: Opportunities and challenges based on a case study in Japan. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 117, 109488. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2019.109488
- Amend, J., van Dun, C., Fridgen, G., Köhler, F., Rieger, A., Stohr, A., & Wenninger, A. (2021). Using blockchain to coordinate federal processes: The case of Germany's federal office for migration and refugees. In M. Röglinger, N. Urbach, R. A. Alias, K. Kautz, C. Saunders, & M. Wiener (Eds.), *Digitalization cases* (2nd ed.). Springer.
- Andersen, J. V., & Bogusz, C. I. (2019). Self-organizing in blockchain infrastructures: Generativity through shifting objectives and forking. *Journal of the Association for Information Systems*, 20(9), Article 11. https://doi.org/10.17705/1jais.00566
- Andoni, M., Robu, V., Flynn, D., Abram, S., Geach, D., Jenkins, D., McCallum, P., & Peacock, A. (2019). Blockchain technology in the energy sector: A systematic review of challenges and opportunities. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 100, 143–174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2018.10.014
- Ante, L., Steinmetz, F., & Fiedler, I. (2021). Blockchain and energy: A bibliometric analysis and review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 137, 110597. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2020.110597
- Arnold, L., Brennecke, Martin, Camus, P., Fridgen, G., Guggenberger, T., Radszuwill, S., Rieger, A., Schweizer, A., & Urbach, N. (2019). Blockchain and initial coin offerings: Blockchain's implications for crowdfunding. In H. Treiblmaier & R. Beck (Eds.), *Business transformation through blockchain*. Palgrave Macmillan, Cham.
- Atlam, H. F., Alenezi, A., Alassafi, M. O., & Wills, G. B. (2018). Blockchain with internet of things: Benefits, challenges, and future directions. *International Journal of Intelligent Systems and Applications*, 10(6), 40–48. https://doi.org/10.5815/ijisa.2018.06.05
- Auer, A. (2005). The constitutional scheme of federalism. *Journal of European Public Policy*, *12*(3), 419–431. https://doi.org/10.1080/13501760500091166

- Avgerou, C., & Bonina, C. (2020). Ideologies implicated in it innovation in government: A critical discourse analysis of mexico's international trade administration. *Information Systems Journal*, 30(1), 70–95. https://doi.org/10.1111/isj.12245
- Barbereau, T., Smethurst, R., Papageorgiou, O., Rieger, A., & Fridgen, G. (2022). Defi, not so decentralized: The measured distribution of voting rights. In *Proceedings of the 55th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, Hawaii, USA.
- Beck, R., Müller-Bloch, C., & King, J. L. (2018). Governance in the blockchain economy: A framework and research agenda. *Journal of the Association for Information Systems*, 1020– 1034. https://doi.org/10.17705/1jais.00518
- Benbunan-Fich, R., Desouza, K. C., & Andersen, K. N. (2020). It-enabled innovation in the public sector: Introduction to the special issue. *European Journal of Information Systems*, 29(4), 323–328. https://doi.org/10.1080/0960085x.2020.1814989
- Benitez, J., Ray, G., & Henseler, J. (2018). Impact of information technology infrastructure flexibility on mergers and acquisitions. *MIS Quarterly*, 42(1), 25–43. https://doi.org/10.25300/misq/2018/13245
- Berberich, M., & Steiner, M. (2016). Blockchain technology and the gdpr-how to reconcile privacy and distributed ledgers. *Euopean Data Protection Law Review*, 2, 422. https://heinonline.org/hol-cgi-bin/get_pdf.cgi?handle=hein.journals/edpl2§ion=71
- Biela, J., Hennl, A., & Kaiser, A. (2012). Combining federalism and decentralization. Comparative Political Studies, 45(4), 447–476. https://doi.org/10.1177/0010414011421767
- Bogensperger, A., Zeiselmair, A., Hinterstocker, M., & Dufter, C. (2018). Die Blockchain-Technologie: Chance zur Transformation der Energiewirtschaft? https://www.ffe.de/themen-und-methoden/digitalisierung/750-blockchain-chance-zurtransformation-der-energieversorgung
- Borriello, A., & Crespy, A. (2015). How to not speak the 'f-word': Federalism between mirage and imperative in the euro crisis. *European Journal of Political Research*, *54*(3), 502–524. https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6765.12093
- Bundesnetzagentur. (2019). Die Blockchain-Technologie: Potenziale und Herausforderungen in den Netzsektoren Energie und Telekommunikation. https://www.bundesnetzagentur.de/SharedDocs/Downloads/DE/Allgemeines/Bundesnetza gentur/Publikationen/Berichte/2019/DiskussionspapierBlockchain.pdf;jsessionid=D8D858 E766B8EE68206070A3382F1B60?__blob=publicationFile&v=2.

- Carvalho, A., Merhout, J. W., Kadiyala, Y., & Bentley II, J. (2021). When good blocks go bad: Managing unwanted blockchain data. *International Journal of Information Management*, 57, 102263. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2020.102263
- CEF Digital. (2021). European blockchain services infrastructure (EBSI). https://ec.europa.eu/cefdigital/wiki/display/CEFDIGITAL/EBSI
- Chadwick, D. W., & Burnett, D. C. (2021). Verifiable credentials. In A. Preuschkat & D. Reed (Eds.), Self-sovereign identity: Decentralized digital identity and verifiable credentials. Manning Publications.
- Chadwick, D. W., Laborde, R., Oglaza, A., Venant, R., Wazan, S., & Nijjar, M. (2019).
 Improved identity management with verifiable credentials and fido. *IEEE Communications Standards Magazine*, 3(4), 14–20. https://doi.org/10.1109/mcomstd.001.1900020
- Chapron, G. (2017). The environment needs cryptogovernance. *Nature*, *545*(7655), 403–405. https://doi.org/10.1038/545403a
- Di Silvestre, M. L., Gallo, P., Ippolito, M. G., Musca, R., Riva Sanseverino, E., Tran, Q. T. T., & Zizzo, G. (2019). Ancillary services in the energy blockchain for microgrids. *IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications*, 55(6), 7310–7319. https://doi.org/10.1109/tia.2019.2909496
- Dong, Z., Luo, F., & Liang, G. (2018). Blockchain: A secure, decentralized, trusted cyber infrastructure solution for future energy systems, *6*(5), 958–967.
- Drasch, B. J., Fridgen, G., Manner-Romberg, T., Nolting, F. M., & Radszuwill, S. (2020). The token's secret: The two-faced financial incentive of the token economy. *Electronic Markets*, 30(3), 557–567. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12525-020-00412-9
- Drummer, D., & Neumann, D. (2020). Is code law? Current legal and technical adoption issues and remedies for blockchain-enabled smart contracts. *Journal of Information Technology*, 35(4), 337–360. https://doi.org/10.1177/0268396220924669
- Du, W., Pan, S. L., Leidner, D. E., & Ying, W. (2019). Affordances, experimentation and actualization of fintech: A blockchain implementation study. *The Journal of Strategic Information Systems*, 28(1), 50–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsis.2018.10.002
- Ebinger, F., & Richter, P. (2016). Decentralizing for performance? A quantitative assessment of functional reforms in the german länder. *International Review of Administrative Sciences*, 82(2), 291–314. https://doi.org/10.1177/0020852315586916

- Egeberg, M. (2001). How federal? The organizational dimension of integration in the eu (and elsewhere). *Journal of European Public Policy*, *8*(5), 728–746. https://doi.org/10.1080/13501760110083482
- Erk, J., & Koning, E. (2010). New structuralism and institutional change: Federalism between centralization and decentralization. *Comparative Political Studies*, 43(3), 353–378. https://doi.org/10.1177/0010414009332143
- Ernst & Young. (2019). Blockchain-basierte Erfassung und Steuerung von Energieanlagen mithilfe des Smart-Meter-Gateways: Machbarkeitsstudie und Pilotkonzept. https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Publikationen/Studien/blockchain-smart-metergateway.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=10
- Regulation (EU) No 604/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 establishing the criteria and mechanisms for determining the Member State responsible for examining an application for international protection lodged in one of the Member States by a third-country national or a stateless person, 2013. https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=celex:32013R0604
- Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Energy. (2020). Showcase programme "secure digital identities". https://www.digitale-technologien.de/DT/Redaktion/EN/Downloads/ Publikation/sdi_showcase-programme.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=2
- Filippi, P. de (2016). The interplay between decentralization and privacy: The case of blockchain technologies. *Journal of Peer Production*, 7. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2852689
- Fossum, J. E., & Jachtenfuchs, M. (2017). Federal challenges and challenges to federalism. Insights from the eu and federal states. *Journal of European Public Policy*, 24(4), 467–485. https://doi.org/10.1080/13501763.2016.1273965
- Fridgen, G., Gründler, A., & Rusic, M. (2015). Energy cooperatives as an application of microgrids: Multi-criteria investment decision support. In *Proceedings of the 36th International Conference on Information Systems (ICIS)*, Fort Worth, Texas, USA. https://aisel.aisnet.org/icis2015/proceedings/Sustainability/5/
- Fridgen, G., Häfner, L., König, C., & Sachs, T. (2016). Providing utility to utilities: The value of information systems enabled flexibility in electricity consumption. *Journal of the Association for Information Systems*, 17(8), 537–563. https://doi.org/10.17705/1jais.00434
- Fridgen, G., Lockl, J., Radszuwill, S., Rieger, A., Schweizer, A., & Urbach, N. (2018). A solution in search of a problem: A method for the development of blockchain use cases. In

Proceedings of the 24th Americas Conference on Information Systems (AMCIS), New Orleans, USA.

Fridgen, G., Mette, P., & Thimmel, M. (2014). The value of information exchange in electric vehicle charging. In *Proceedings of the 35th International Conference on Information Systems (ICIS)*, Auckland, New Zealand.

https://aisel.aisnet.org/icis2014/proceedings/ConferenceTheme/4/

- Fridgen, G., Radszuwill, S., Urbach, N., & Utz, L. (2018). Cross-organizational workflow management using blockchain technology-towards applicability, auditability, and automation. In *Proceedings of the 51st Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences* (HICSS), Hawaii, USA. https://doi.org/10.24251/HICSS.2018.444
- García Vera, Y. E., Dufo-López, R., & Bernal-Agustín, J. L. (2019). Energy management in microgrids with renewable energy sources: A literature review. *Applied Sciences*, 9(18), 3854. https://doi.org/10.3390/app9183854
- Gibson, J. J. (1977). The theory of affordances. *Hilldale*, USA, 1(2), 67–82.
- Goh, J. M., & Arenas, A. E. (2020). It value creation in public sector: How it-enabled capabilities mitigate tradeoffs in public organisations. *European Journal of Information Systems*, 29(1), 25–43. https://doi.org/10.1080/0960085X.2019.1708821
- Grant, G., & Tan, F. B. (2013). Governing it in inter-organizational relationships: Issues and future research. *European Journal of Information Systems*, 22(5), 493–497. https://doi.org/10.1057/ejis.2013.21
- Grüner, A., Mühle, A., & Meinel, C. (2019). An integration architecture to enable service providers for self-sovereign identity. In A. Gkoulalas-Divanis & D. R. Avresky (Eds.). IEEE. https://doi.org/10.1109/nca.2019.8935015
- Guggenberger, T., Schweizer, A., & Urbach, N. (2020). Improving interorganizational information sharing for vendor managed inventory: Toward a decentralized information hub using blockchain technology. *IEEE Transactions on Engineering Management*, 67(4), 1074–1085. https://doi.org/10.1109/TEM.2020.2978628
- Guggenmos, F., Lockl, J., Rieger, A., & Fridgen, G. (2019). Blockchain in der öffentlichen Verwaltung. *Informatik Spektrum*, 42(3), 174–181. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s00287-019-01177-y
- Hardman, D. (2021). Ssi architecture: The big picture. In A. Preuschkat & D. Reed (Eds.), Selfsovereign identity: Decentralized digital identity and verifiable credentials. Manning Publications.

- Hawlitschek, F., Notheisen, B., & Teubner, T. (2018). The limits of trust-free systems: A literature review on blockchain technology and trust in the sharing economy. *Electronic Commerce Research and Applications*, 29, 50–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.elerap.2018.03.005
- Heffron, R., Körner, M.-F., Wagner, J., Weibelzahl, M., & Fridgen, G. (2020). Industrial demand-side flexibility: A key element of a just energy transition and industrial development. *Applied Energy*, 269, 115026. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2020.115026
- Hoofnagle, C. J., van der Sloot, B., & Borgesius, F. Z. (2019). The European Union general
- data protection regulation: What it is and what it means. *Information & Communications Technology Law*, 28(1), 65–98. https://doi.org/10.1080/13600834.2019.1573501
- Höß, A., Roth, T., Sedlmeir, J., Fridgen, G., & Rieger, A. (2022). With or without blockchain?
 Towards a decentralized, ssi-based eroaming architecture. In *Proceedings of the 55th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, Hawaii, USA.
- Höß, A., Schlatt, V., Rieger, A., & Fridgen, G. (2021). The blockchain effect: From interecosystem to intra-ecosystem competition. In *Proceedings of the 29th European Conference* on Information Systems (ECIS), Marrakesh, Marocco. https://aisel.aisnet.org/ecis2021 rp/36/
- Hua, W., Jiang, J., Sun, H., & Wu, J. (2020). A blockchain based peer-to-peer trading framework integrating energy and carbon markets. *Applied Energy*, 279, 115539.
- Hughes, L., Dwivedi, Y. K., Misra, S. K., Rana, N. P., Raghavan, V., & Akella, V. (2019). Blockchain research, practice and policy: Applications, benefits, limitations, emerging research themes and research agenda. *International Journal of Information Management*, 49, 114–129. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2019.02.005
- Iansiti, M., & Lakhani, K. R. (2017). The truth about blockchain. *Harvard Business Review*, 95(1), 118–127.
- IRENA. (2019). Innovation landscape brief: Blockchain. Abu Dhabi. https://www.irena.org/-/media/Files/IRENA/Agency/Publication/2019/Feb/IRENA_Landscape_Blockchain_2019. pdf?la=en%26hash=1BBD2B93837B2B7BF0BAF7A14213B110D457B392
- Jensen, T., Hedman, J., & Henningsson, S. (2019). How tradelens delivers business value with blockchain technology. *MIS Quarterly Executive*, 18(4), 221–243. https://doi.org/10.17705/2msqe.00018

- Jiang, Y., Zhou, K., Lu, X., & Yang, S. (2020). Electricity trading pricing among prosumers with game theory-based model in energy blockchain environment. *Applied Energy*, 271, 115239. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2020.115239
- Jöhnk, J., Weißert, M., & Wyrtki, K. (2021). Ready or not, ai comes— an interview study of organizational ai readiness factors. *Business & Information Systems Engineering*, 63(1), 5– 20. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12599-020-00676-7
- Keating, M. (2017). Europe as a multilevel federation. *Journal of European Public Policy*, 24(4), 615–632. https://doi.org/10.1080/13501763.2016.1273374
- Keller, R., Häfner, L., Sachs, T., & Fridgen, G. (2020). Scheduling flexible demand in cloud computing spot markets. *Business & Information Systems Engineering*, 62(1), 25–39. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12599-019-00592-5
- Klar, M. (2020). Binding effects of the European general data protection regulation (gdpr) on US companies. *Hastings Science and Technology Law Journal*, *11*(2), 102–154. https://heinonline.org/hol-cgi-bin/get_pdf.cgi?handle=hein.journals/hascietlj11§ion=9
- Krancher, O., Luther, P., & Jost, M. (2018). Key affordances of platform-as-a-service: Selforganization and continuous feedback. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 35(3), 776–812. https://doi.org/10.1080/07421222.2018.1481636
- Kranz, J., Nagel, E., & Yoo, Y. (2019). Blockchain token sale. Business & Information Systems Engineering, 61(6), 745–753. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12599-019-00598-z
- Kshetri, N. (2018). 1 blockchain's roles in meeting key supply chain management objectives. *International Journal of Information Management*, 39, 80–89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2017.12.005
- Lee, J., Hwang, J., Choi, J., Oh, H., & Kim, J. (2019). Sims: Self sovereign identity management system with preserving privacy in blockchain. *IACR Cryptology EPrint Archive*, 1241.
- Leidner, D. E., & Kayworth, T. (2006). A review of culture in information systems research: Toward a theory of information technology culture conflict. *MIS Quarterly*, 357–399. https://doi.org/10.2307/25148735
- Li, Z., Bahramirad, S., Paaso, A., Yan, M., & Shahidehpour, M. (2019). Blockchain for decentralized transactive energy management system in networked microgrids. *The Electricity Journal*, 32(4), 58–72. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tej.2019.03.008

- Lin, J., Pipattanasomporn, M., & Rahman, S. (2019). Comparative analysis of auction mechanisms and bidding strategies for p2p solar transactive energy markets. *Applied Energy*, 255, 113687. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2019.113687
- Lockl, J., Schlatt, V., Schweizer, A., Urbach, N., & Harth, N. (2020). Toward trust in internet of things ecosystems: Design principles for blockchain-based iot applications. *IEEE Transactions on Engineering Management*, 67(4), 1256–1270. https://doi.org/10.1109/tem.2020.2978014
- Lowitzsch, J., Hoicka, C. E., & van Tulder, F. J. (2020). Renewable energy communities under the 2019 European clean energy package – governance model for the energy clusters of the future? *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 122, 109489. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2019.109489
- Luke, M., Anstey, G., Taylor, W., & Sirak, A. (2019). Blockchains in power markets: Decentralized disruption or incremental innovation. https://www.nera.com/content/dam/nera/publications/2019/PUB_Blockchains_and_Power Markets 0219 A4.pdf
- Lüth, A., Zepter, J. M., Del Crespo Granado, P., & Egging, R. (2018). Local electricity market designs for peer-to-peer trading: The role of battery flexibility. *Applied Energy*, 229, 1233– 1243. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.08.004
- Markus, M. L., & Silver, M. (2008). A foundation for the study of it effects: A new look at desanctis and poole's concepts of structural features and spirit. *Journal of the Association* for Information Systems, 9(10), 609–632. https://doi.org/10.17705/1jais.00176
- Mattke, J., Maier, C., Hund, A., & Weitzel, T. (2019). How an enterprise blockchain application in the U.S. Pharmaceuticals supply chain is saving lives. *MIS Quarterly Executive*, 18(4), 245–261. https://doi.org/10.17705/2msqe.00019
- Mckay, D. (2005). Economic logic or political logic? Economic theory, federal theory and emu. *Journal of European Public Policy*, 12(3), 528–544. https://doi.org/10.1080/13501760500091810
- Mendling, J., Weber, I., van der Aalst, W., vom Brocke, J., Cabanillas, C., Daniel, F., Debois, S., Di Ciccio, C., Dumas, M., Dustdar, S., Gal, A., García-Bañuelos, L., Governatori, G., Hull, R., La Rosa, M., Leopold, H., Leymann, F., Recker, J., Reichert, M., . . . Zhu, L. (2018). Blockchains for business process management challenges and opportunities. *ACM Transactions on Management Information Systems*, *9*(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1145/3183367

- Mengelkamp, E., Gärttner, J., Rock, K., Kessler, S., Orsini, L., & Weinhardt, C. (2018). Designing microgrid energy markets. *Applied Energy*, 210, 870–880. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2017.06.054
- Moe, K. S., Thwe, & Mya Mya (2019). Investigation of blockchain based identity system for privacy preserving university identity management system. *International Journal of Trend in Scientific Research and Development*, *3*(6).
- Mora, C., Rollins, R. L., Taladay, K., Kantar, M. B., Chock, M. K., Shimada, M., & Franklin, E. C. (2018). Bitcoin emissions alone could push global warming above 2°c. *Nature Climate Change*, 8(11), 931–933. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-018-0321-8
- Morstyn, T., Farrell, N., Darby, S. J., & McCulloch, M. D. (2018). Using peer-to-peer energytrading platforms to incentivize prosumers to form federated power plants. *Nature Energy*, 3(2), 94–101. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41560-017-0075-y
- Noor, S., Yang, W., Guo, M., van Dam, K. H., & Wang, X. (2018). Energy demand side management within micro-grid networks enhanced by blockchain. *Applied Energy*, 228, 1385–1398. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.07.012
- Oberländer, A. M., Röglinger, M., Rosemann, M., & Kees, A. (2018). Conceptualizing business-to-thing interactions – a sociomaterial perspective on the internet of things. *European Journal of Information Systems*, 27(4), 486–502. https://doi.org/10.1080/0960085X.2017.1387714
- Oliveira, L., Zavolokina, L., Bauer, I., & Schwabe, G. (2018). To token or not to token: Tools for understanding blockchain tokens. In *Proceedings of the 39th International Conference of Information Systems (ICIS)*, San Francisco, USA. https://aisel.aisnet.org/icis2018/crypto/Presentations/5/
- Ølnes, S., Ubacht, J., & Janssen, M. (2017). Blockchain in government: Benefits and implications of distributed ledger technology for information sharing. *Government Information Quarterly*, 34(3), 355–364. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.giq.2017.09.007
- Ostern, N., Rosemann, M., & Moormann, J. (2020). Determining the idiosyncrasy of blockchain: An affordances perspective. In *Proceedings of the 41st International Conference on Information Systems (ICIS)*, Virtual Conference.
- Pedersen, A. B., Risius, M., & Beck, R. (2019). A ten-step decision path to determine when to use blockchain technologies. *MIS Quarterly Executive*, 18(2), 99–115. https://doi.org/10.17705/2msqe.00010

- Perrons, R. K., & Cosby, T. (2020). Applying blockchain in the geoenergy domain: The road to interoperability and standards. *Applied Energy*, 262, 114545. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2020.114545
- Peter, V., Paredes, J., Rosado Rivial, M., Soto Sepúlveda, E., & Hermosilla Astorga, D.A. (2019). Blockchain meets energy: Digital solutions for a decentralized and decarbonized sector. German-Mexican Energy Partnership (EP) and Florence School of Regulation (FSR). http://diana-n.iue.it:8080/handle/1814/63369
- Preuschkat, A., & Reed, D. (2021). Why the internet is missing an identity layer and why ssi can finally provide one. In A. Preuschkat & D. Reed (Eds.), *Self-sovereign identity: Decentralized digital identity and verifiable credentials*. Manning Publications.
- Reed, D., & Preuschkat, A. (2021). Ssi scorecard: major features and benefits of ssi. In A. Preuschkat & D. Reed (Eds.), *Self-sovereign identity: Decentralized digital identity and verifiable credentials*. Manning Publications.
- Renwick, R., & Gleasure, R. (2021). Those who control the code control the rules: How different perspectives of privacy are being written into the code of blockchain systems. *Journal of Information Technology*, 36(1), 16–38. https://doi.org/10.1177/0268396220944406
- Richard, P., Mamel, S., & Vogel, L. (2019). Blockchain in der integrierten Energiewende. https://www.dena.de/fileadmin/dena/Publikationen/PDFs/2019/dena-Studie_Blockchain_Integrierte_Energiewende_DE4.pdf
- Rieger, A., Roth, T., Sedlmeir, J., & Fridgen, G. (2021). The privacy challenge in the race for digital vaccination certificate. *Med.* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.medj.2021.04.018
- Rieger, A., Stohr, A., Wenninger, A., & Fridgen, G. (2021). Reconciling blockchain with the gdpr: Insights from the german asylum procedure. In C. G. Reddick, M. P. Rodríguez-Bolívar, & H. J. Scholl (Eds.), *Public Administration and Information Technology: Vol. 36. Blockchain and the Public Sector*. Springer.
- Risius, M., & Spohrer, K. (2017). A blockchain research framework. *Business & Information Systems Engineering*, 59(6), 385–409. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12599-017-0506-0
- Rose, J., Persson, J. S., Heeager, L. T., & Irani, Z. (2015). Managing e-government: Value positions and relationships. *Information Systems Journal*, 25(5), 531–571. https://doi.org/10.1111/isj.12052

- Rossi, M., Mueller-Bloch, C., Thatcher, J. B., & Beck, R. (2019). Blockchain research in information systems: Current trends and an inclusive future research agenda. *Journal of the Association for Information Systems*, 1388–1403. https://doi.org/10.17705/1jais.00571
- Roth, T., Stohr, A., Amend, J., Fridgen, G., & Rieger, A. (2021). Blockchain as a driving force for federalism: A theory of cross-organizational task-technology fit. *International Journal of Information Management, (under review)*.
- Roth, T., Utz, M., Baumgarte, F., Sedlmeir, J., & Rieger, A. (2021). Electricity powered by blockchain: Broken dreams and a new hope. *SnT Working Paper*.
- Sachs, T., Gründler, A., Rusic, M., & Fridgen, G. (2019). Framing microgrid design from a business and information systems engineering perspective. *Business & Information Systems Engineering*, 61(6), 729–744. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12599-018-00573-0
- Sandner, P. (2020, September 21). Crypto-europe: Comprehensive European regulation for crypto assets has been presented. *Forbes*. https://www.forbes.com/sites/philippsandner/2020/09/21/crypto-europe-comprehensiveeuropean-regulation-for-crypto-assets-has-been-presented/?sh=5f19c0253862
- SAP. (2018). Blockchain in the energy sector: The Potential for Energy Providers. https://www.sap.com/documents/2018/11/c0ef1cf7-277d-0010-87a3-c30de2ffd8ff.html
- Schweizer, A., Schlatt, V., Urbach, N., & Fridgen, G. (2017). Unchaining social businesses– blockchain as the basic technology of a crowdlending platform. In *Proceedings of the 38th International Conference on Information Systems (ICIS)*, Seoul, Korea. https://www.researchgate.net/profile/nils_urbach/publication/319987338_unchaining_soci al_businesses-blockchain_as_the_basic_technology_of_a_crowdlending_platform
- Scott, M., DeLone, W., & Golden, W. (2016). Measuring egovernment success: A public value approach. *European Journal of Information Systems*, 25(3), 187–208. https://doi.org/10.1057/ejis.2015.11
- Sedlmeir, J., Buhl, H. U., Fridgen, G., & Keller, R. (2020). The energy consumption of blockchain technology: Beyond myth. *Business & Information Systems Engineering*, 62(6), 599–608. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12599-020-00656-x
- Sedlmeir, J., Ross, P., Luckow, A., Lockl, J., Miehle, D., & Fridgen, G. (2021). The dlps: A new framework for benchmarking blockchains. In *Proceedings of the 54th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, Kauai, Hawaii. https://doi.org/10.24251/HICSS.2021.822

- Sedlmeir, J., Smethurst, R., Rieger, A., & Fridgen, G. (2021). Digital identities and verifiable credentials. *Business & Information Systems Engineering, (under review)*.
- Seebacher, S., & Schüritz, R. (2017). Blockchain technology as an enabler of service systems: A structured literature review. In (pp. 12–23). Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-56925-3_2
- Siegfried, N., Rosenthal, T., & Benlian, A. (2020). Blockchain and the industrial internet of things: A requirement taxonomy and systematic fit analysis. *Journal of Enterprise Information Management*. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1108/JEIM-06-2018-0140
- Smart Service Welt II. (2020). Energierevolution getrieben durch Blockchain: Dezentrale Systeme für lokalen Energiehandel und Stromspeicherbewirtschaftung in der Community. https://www.digitale-technologien.de/DT/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/Publikation/ SSW Energierevolution getrieben durch Blockchain.pdf? blob=publicationFile&v=28
- Sousa, T., Soares, T., Pinson, P., Moret, F., Baroche, T., & Sorin, E. (2019). Peer-to-peer and community-based markets: A comprehensive review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 104, 367–378. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2019.01.036
- Stokkink, Q., & Pouwelse, J. (2018). Deployment of a blockchain-based self-sovereign identity. In IEEE. https://doi.org/10.1109/cybermatics 2018.2018.00230
- Stoll, C., Klaaßen, L., & Gallersdörfer, U. (2019). The carbon footprint of bitcoin. *Joule*, 3(7), 1647–1661. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joule.2019.05.012
- Strong, D., Volkoff, O., Johnson, S., Pelletier, L., Tulu, B., Bar-On, I., Trudel, J., & Garber, L. (2014). A theory of organization-ehr affordance actualization. *Journal of the Association for Information Systems*, 15(2), 53–85. https://doi.org/10.17705/1jais.00353
- Sullivan, C., & Burger, E. (2019). Blockchain, digital identity, e-government. In H. Treiblmaier
 & R. Beck (Eds.), *Business transformation through blockchain* (II, pp. 233–258). Palgrave
 Macmillan, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-99058-3
- Thomas, L., Zhou, Y., Long, C., Wu, J., & Jenkins, N. (2019). A general form of smart contract for decentralized energy systems management. *Nature Energy*, 4(2), 140–149. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41560-018-0317-7
- Treiblmaier, H., & Sillaber, C. (2020). A case study of blockchain-induced digital transformation in the public sector. In H. Treiblmaier & T. Clohessy (Eds.), *Blockchain and distributed ledger technology use cases* (pp. 227–244). Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-44337-5_11

- Treiblmaier, H., Swan, M., Filippi, P. de, Lacity, M., Hardjono, T., & Kim, H. (2021). What's next in blockchain research? ACM SIGMIS Database: The DATABASE for Advances in Information Systems, 52(1), 27–52. https://doi.org/10.1145/3447934.3447938
- Tsao, Y.-C., & Thanh, V.-V. (2021). Toward sustainable microgrids with blockchain technology-based peer-to-peer energy trading mechanism: A fuzzy meta-heuristic approach. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 136, 110452. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2020.110452
- Upadhyay, N. (2020). Demystifying blockchain: A critical analysis of challenges, applications and opportunities. *International Journal of Information Management*, 54, 102120. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2020.102120
- van Bokkem, D., Hageman, R., Koning, G., Nguyen, L., & Zarin, N. (2019). Self-sovereign identity solutions: The necessity of blockchain technology. https://arxiv.org/abs/1904.12816
- van Leeuwen, G., AlSkaif, T., Gibescu, M., & van Sark, W. (2020). An integrated blockchainbased energy management platform with bilateral trading for microgrid communities. *Applied Energy*, 263, 114613. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2020.114613
- Volkoff, O., & Strong, D. M. (2013). Critical realism and affordances: Theorizing it-associated organizational change processes. *MIS Quarterly*, 37(3), 819–834. https://doi.org/10.25300/misq/2013/37.3.07
- Warkentin, M., & Orgeron, C. (2020). Using the security triad to assess blockchain technology in public sector applications. *International Journal of Information Management*, 52, 102090. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2020.102090
- Weigl, L., Barbereau, T., Rieger, A., & Fridgen, G. (2022). The social construction of selfsovereign identity: An extended model of interpretive flexibility. In *Proceedings of the 55th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, Hawaii, USA.
- Windley, P. J. (2019). Multisource digital identity. *IEEE Internet Computing*, 23(5), 8–17. https://doi.org/10.1109/mic.2019.2940222
- Zavolokina, L., Ziolkowski, R., & Bauer, I. (2020). Management, governance, and value creation in a blockchain consortium. *MIS Quarterly Executive*, 19(1), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.17705/2msqe.00022
- Zhang, T., Pota, H., Chu, C.-C., & Gadh, R. (2018). Real-time renewable energy incentive system for electric vehicles using prioritization and cryptocurrency. *Applied Energy*, 226, 582–594. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.06.025

- Zia, M. F., Elbouchikhi, E., & Benbouzid, M. (2018). Microgrids energy management systems: A critical review on methods, solutions, and prospects. *Applied Energy*, 222, 1033–1055. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.04.103
- Ziolkowski, R., Miscione, G., & Schwabe, G. (2020). Decision problems in blockchain governance: Old wine in new bottles or walking in someone else's shoes? *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 37(2), 316–348. https://doi.org/10.1080/07421222.2020.1759974

Appendices

Appendix A: Research papers included in this thesis

Papers 1–7 are available in the supplement. Kindly note that their formatting may differ from the published papers to allow for a consistent layout. Each paper has a separate reference section, as well as a separate numbering of figures, tables, and footnotes, if applicable.

Paper 1

Guggenmos, F., Lockl, J., Rieger, A., Wenninger, A., & Fridgen, G. (2020). How to Develop a GDPR-Compliant Blockchain Solution for Cross-Organizational Workflow Management: Evidence from the German Asylum Procedure. In *Proceedings of the 53rd Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, Hawaii, USA.

DOI: 10.24251/HICSS.2020.492

VHB Jourqual 3: C, GII-GRIN-SCIE Journal Rating 2018: A+

Paper 2

Rieger, A., Lockl, J., Urbach, N., Guggenmos, F., & Fridgen, G. (2019). Building a Blockchain Application that Complies with the EU General Data Protection Regulation. *MIS Quarterly Executive*, *18*(4).

DOI: 10.17705/2msqe.00020 VHB Jourqual 3: B, SNIP 2020: 3.411, SJR 2020: 2.729, CiteScore 2020: 11.6 / 98 percentile

Paper 3

Keller, R., Stohr, A., Fridgen, G., Lockl, J., & Rieger, A. (2019). Affordance-Experimentation-Actualization Theory in Artificial Intelligence Research – A Predictive Maintenance Story. In *Proceedings of the 2019 International Conference on Information Systems (ICIS)*, München, Germany.

Handle: https://aisel.aisnet.org/icis2019/is_development/is_development/1/ VHB Jourqual 3: A, GII-GRIN-SCIE Journal Rating 2018: A

Amend, J., Fridgen, G., Rieger, A., Roth, T., & Stohr, A. (2021). The Evolution of an Architectural Paradigm: Using Blockchain to Build a Cross-Organizational Enterprise Service Bus. In *Proceedings of the 54th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, Hawaii, USA.

DOI: 10.24251/HICSS.2021.522 VHB Jourqual 3: C, GII-GRIN-SCIE Journal Rating 2018: A+

Paper 5

Baumgarte, F., Glenk, G., & Rieger, A. (2020). Business Models and Profitability of Energy Storage. *iScience*, 101554.

DOI: 10.1016/j.isci.2020.101554 VHB Jourqual 3: NA, SNIP 2020: 1.156, SJR 2020: 1.805, CiteScore 2020: 3.4 / 83 percentile

Paper 6

Rieger, A., Thummert, R. Fridgen, G., Kahlen, M., & Ketter, W. (2016). Estimating the benefits of cooperation in a residential microgrid: A data-driven approach. *Applied Energy*, *180*, 130-141.

DOI: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.07.105 VHB Jourqual 3: NA, SNIP 2020: 2.696, SJR 2020: 3.035, CiteScore 2020: 17.6 / 99 percentile

Paper 7

Fridgen, G., Kahlen, M., Ketter, W., Rieger, A., & Thimmel, M. (2018). One rate does not fit all: An empirical analysis of electricity tariffs for residential microgrids. *Applied Energy*, 210, 800-814.

DOI: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2017.08.138 VHB Jourqual 3: NA, SNIP 2020: 2.696, SJR 2020: 3.035, CiteScore 2020: 17.6 / 99 percentile

Appendix B: Research papers and book chapters not included in this thesis

Over the course of my dissertation, I also co-authored the following research papers and peerreviewed book chapters. These works are not part of this thesis.

Research papers

- Fridgen, G., Lockl, J., Radszuwill, S., Rieger, A., Schweizer, A., & Urbach, N. (2018). A Solution in Search of a Problem: A Method for the Development of Blockchain Use Cases. In *Proceedings of the 24th Americas Conference on Information Systems* (AMCIS), New Orleans, USA. https://www.fim-rc.de/paperbibliothek/veroeffentlicht/751/wi-751.pdf
- Guggenmos, F., Lockl, J., Rieger, A., & Fridgen, G. (2019). Blockchain in der öffentlichen Verwaltung. *Informatik Spektrum*, 42, 174–181. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00287-019-01177-y
- Höß, A., Schlatt, V., Rieger, A. & Fridgen, G. (2021). The Blockchain Effect: From Inter-Ecosystem to Intra-Ecosystem Competition. 29th European Conference on Information Systems (ECIS), Marrakesh, Marocco. https://aisel.aisnet.org/ecis2021 rp/36/
- Rieger, A., Roth, T., Sedlmeir, J., & Fridgen, G. (2021). The privacy challenge in the race for digital vaccination certificates. *Med.* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.medj.2021.04.018
- Sedlmeir, J, Smethurst, R., Rieger, A, Fridgen G. (2021). Digital Identities and Verifiable Credentials. *Business & Information Systems Engineering*, (forthcoming).
- Barbereau, T., Smethurst, R., Papageorgiou, O., Rieger, Alexander & Fridgen, G. (2022). DeFi, Not So Decentralized: The Measured Distribution of Voting Rights. In *Proceedings of the 55th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, Hawaii, USA (forthcoming).
- Höß, A., Roth, T, Sedlmeir, J., Fridgen, G. & Rieger, A. (2022). With or Without Blockchain? Towards a Decentralized, SSI-based eRoaming Architecture. In Proceedings of the 55th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS), Hawaii, USA (forthcoming).

- Weigl, L., Barbereau, T., Rieger, A., & Fridgen, G. (2022). The Social Construction of Self-Sovereign Identity: An Extended Model of Interpretive Flexibility. In *Proceedings* of the 55th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS), Hawaii, USA (forthcoming).
- Roth, T., Stohr, A., Amend, J., Fridgen, G., & Rieger, A. (2021). Blockchain as a driving force for federalism: A theory of cross-organizational task-technology fit. *International Journal of Information Management, (under review)*.
- Roth, T., Utz, M., Baumgarte, F, Sedlmeir, J. & Rieger, A. (2021). Electricity Powered by Blockchain: Broken Dreams and a New Hope. *SnT Working Paper*.
- Stohr, A., Ollig, P., Keller, R., & Rieger, A. (2021). Generative mechanisms of AI adoption: A critical realist perspective on predictive maintenance. *SnT Working Paper*.

Peer-reviewed book chapters

- Arnold, L., Brennecke, M., Camus, P., Fridgen, G., Guggenberger, T., Radszuwill, S., Rieger, A., Schweizer, A., & Urbach, N. (2019). Blockchain and Initial Coin Offerings: Blockchain's Implications for Crowdfunding. In H. Treiblmaier & R. Beck (Eds.), *Business Transformation through Blockchain*. Palgrave Macmillan, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-98911-2_8
- Rieger, A., Stohr, A., Wenninger, A., & Fridgen, G. (2021). Reconciling Blockchain with the GDPR: Insights from the German Asylum Procedure. In C.G. Reddick, M.P. Rodríguez-Bolívar, & H.J. Scholl (Eds.), *Blockchain and the Public Sector*. Public Administration and Information Technology, vol 36. Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-55746-1 4
- Amend, J., van Dun, C., Fridgen, G., Köhler, F., Rieger, A., Stohr, A., & Wenninger, A. (2021). Using Blockchain to Coordinate Federal Processes: The Case of Germany's Federal Office for Migration and Refugees. In M. Röglinger, N. Urbach, R.A. Alias, K. Kautz, C. Saunders, & M. Wiener (Eds), *Digitalization Cases (2nd ed.)*. Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-80003-1
- Barbereau, T., Sedlmeir, J., Smethurst, R., Fridgen, G., & Rieger, A. (2021). Tokenization and Regulatory Complianc for Art and Collectibles Markets: From Regulators' demands for transparence to investors' demands for privacy. In M. Lacity

& H. Treiblmaier (Eds), *Blockchains and the Token Economy: Theory and Practice*. Palgrave Macmillan (forthcoming).

Appendix C: Author contribution statements

The following pages outline the individual contribution of all co-authors to the research papers included in this thesis. My contributions are detailed in a complementary paragraph. Signed copies declaring the authors' contributions to each paper have been submitted with this thesis.

How to Develop a GDPR-Compliant Blockchain Solution for Cross-Organizational Workflow Management: Evidence from the German Asylum Procedure

The following authors have contributed to above scientific paper in below CRediT roles:

Guggenmos, Florian (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Formal analysis, Investigation, Visualization, Writing – original draft.

Lockl, Jannik (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Investigation, Methodology, Writing – review & editing.

Rieger, Alexander (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Project administration, Validation, Writing – review & editing.

Wenninger, Annette (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Formal analysis, Investigation, Methodology, Writing – original draft.

Fridgen, Gilbert (subordinate co-authorship): Supervision, Writing – review & editing.

Specifically, I contributed by proposing the idea for the paper and its objectives: the establishment of tentative design principles for the creation of blockchain solutions that comply with the EU's General Data Protection Regulation. I managed and coordinated the tasks required for the completion of the project, ranging from data collection and analysis to the writing of the first draft to reviewing and editing. Moreover, I was responsible for validating the results of the initial analysis for their generalizability and transferability. Lastly, I reviewed and substantially edited the original draft of the paper.

Building a blockchain application that complies with the EU general data protection regulation

The following authors have contributed to above scientific paper in below CRediT roles:

Rieger, Alexander (lead co-authorship): Conceptualization, Formal analysis, Investigation, Project administration, Visualization, Writing – original draft.

Guggenmos, Florian (subordinate co-authorship): Investigation, Validation, Writing – original draft.

Lockl, Jannik (subordinate co-authorship): Investigation, Methodology, Writing – review & editing.

Fridgen, Gilbert (subordinate co-authorship): Supervision, Writing – review & editing.

Urbach, Nils (subordinate co-authorship): Supervision, Writing – review & editing.

Specifically, I contributed by proposing the idea for the paper and its objectives: the establishment of recommendations for managing the requirements of the EU's General Data Protection Regulation. I analyzed the relevant literature as well as pertinent evidence from the blockchain project of Germany's Federal Office for Migration and Refugees. I also made an essential contribution to the collection of pertinent evidence. I managed and coordinated the tasks required for the completion of the project, ranging from data collection and analysis to the writing of the first draft to reviewing and editing. Finally, I designed the figures and tables.

Affordance-Experimentation-Actualization Theory in Artificial Intelligence Research – A Predictive Maintenance Story

The following authors have contributed to above scientific paper in below CRediT roles:

Keller, Robert (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Formal analysis, Project administration, Supervision, Writing – original draft

Stohr, Alexander (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Formal analysis, Investigation, Methodology, Writing – original draft.

Fridgen, Gilbert (subordinate co-authorship): Supervision, Writing – review & editing.

Lockl, Jannik (subordinate co-authorship): Validation, Writing – review & editing.

Rieger, Alexander (subordinate co-authorship): Validation, Writing – review & editing.

Specifically, I contributed by validating the results of the initial analysis for their generalizability and transferability. I also reviewed and edited the original draft of the paper.

The Evolution of an Architectural Paradigm - Using Blockchain to Build a Cross-Organizational Enterprise Service Bus

The following authors have contributed to above scientific paper in below CRediT roles:

Amend, Julia (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Formal analysis, Investigation, Writing – original draft.

Fridgen, Gilbert (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Supervision, Writing – review & editing.

Rieger, Alexander (equal co-authorship): Supervision, Validation, Writing – review & editing.

Roth, Tamara (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Formal analysis, Investigation, Writing – original draft.

Stohr, Alexander (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Formal analysis, Investigation, Methodology, Visualization, Writing – original draft.

Specifically, I contributed by supervising the research project. I was also responsible for validating the results of the initial analysis for their generalizability and transferability. Lastly, I reviewed and substantially edited the original draft of the paper.

Business Models and Profitability of Energy Storage

The following authors have contributed to above scientific paper in below CRediT roles:

Baumgarte, Felix (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Data curation, Formal analysis, Visualization, Writing – original draft.

Glenk, Gunther (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Formal analysis, Visualization, Writing –original draft.

Rieger, Alexander (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Validation, Writing – review & editing.

Specifically, I contributed to the definition of the objectives of the paper: the characterization of business models for energy storage and the review of recent studies to investigate their profitability. I also participated in the development of the paper's business model framework. Together with Felix Baumgarte, I reviewed and collected the relevant literature to establish the profitability of the characterized business models. I made a substantial contribution to the analysis of the relevant literature. Moreover, I was responsible for validating the results of the initial analysis for their generalizability and transferability. Lastly, I reviewed and substantially edited the original draft of the paper.

Estimating the benefits of cooperation in a residential microgrid: A datadriven approach

The following authors have contributed to above scientific paper in below CRediT roles:

Rieger, Alexander (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Data curation, Formal analysis, Methodology, Software, Visualization, Writing – original draft.

Thummert, Robert (equal authorship): Conceptualization, Data curation, Formal analysis, Methodology, Software, Visualization, Writing – original draft.

Fridgen, Gilbert (equal co-authorship): Supervision, Writing – review & editing.

Kahlen, Micha (equal co-authorship): Supervision, Validation, Writing – review & editing.

Ketter, Wolfgang (equal co-authorship): Supervision, Validation, Writing – review & editing.

Specifically, I contributed by proposing the idea for the paper and its objectives: the simulationbased evaluation of individual and cooperative demand response. Jointly with Robert Thummert, I scrubbed the data required for the simulations, defined and implemented the simulation framework, and analyzed the results of the simulation runs. Together, we created the figures and tables and wrote the original draft of the paper.

One rate does not fit all: An empirical analysis of electricity tariffs for residential microgrids.

The following authors have contributed to above scientific paper in below CRediT roles:

Fridgen, Gilbert (equal co-authorship): Supervision, Writing – review & editing,

Kahlen, Micha (equal co-authorship): Supervision, Validation, Writing – review & editing.

Ketter, Wolfgang (equal co-authorship): Supervision, Writing – review & editing.

Rieger, Alexander (equal co-authorship): Conceptualization, Data curation, Formal analysis, Methodology, Software, Visualization, Writing – original draft.

Thimmel, Markus (equal co-authorship): Formal analysis, Methodology, Supervision, Writing – original draft.

Specifically, I contributed by proposing the idea for the paper and its objectives: the simulationbased evaluation of different types of electricity tariffs for residential microgrids. I scrubbed the data required for the simulations, defined and implemented the simulation framework, and analyzed the results of the simulation runs. I also created the figures and tables and wrote the original draft of the paper.

Appendix D: Paper abstracts

Paper 1

How to Develop a GDPR-Compliant Blockchain Solution for Cross-Organizational Workflow Management: Evidence from the German Asylum Procedure

Authors:	Guggenmos, Florian; Lockl, Jannik; Rieger, Alexander; Wenninger, Annette; & Fridgen, Gilbert
Published in:	Proceedings of the 53rd Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences.
Abstract:	Blockchain technology has the potential to resolve trust concerns in cross- organizational workflows and to reduce reliance on paper-based documents as trust anchors. Although these prospects are real, so is regulatory uncertainty. In particular, the reconciliation of blockchain with Europe's General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) is proving to be a significant challenge. We tackled this challenge with the German Federal Office for Migration and Refugees. Here, we explain how we used Action Research to guide the Federal Office in creating a GDPR-compliant blockchain solution for the German asylum procedure. Moreover, we explain the architecture of the Federal Office's solution and present two design principles for developing GDPR-compliant blockchain solutions for cross- organizational workflow management.

Building a blockchain application that complies with the EU general data protection regulation

- Authors: Rieger, Alexander; Lockl, Jannik; Urbach, Nils; Guggenmos, Florian; & Fridgen, Gilbert
- Published in: MIS Quarterly Executive
- Abstract: Complying with the EU General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) poses significant challenges for blockchain projects, including establishing clear responsibilities for compliance, securing lawful bases for processing personal data, and observing rights to rectification and erasure. We describe how Germany's Federal Office for Migration and Refugees addressed these challenges and created a GDPR-compliant blockchain solution for crossorganizational workflow coordination. Based on the lessons learned, we provide three recommendations for ensuring blockchain solutions are GDPR-compliant.

Affordance-Experimentation-Actualization Theory in Artificial Intelligence Research – A Predictive Maintenance Story

- Authors: Keller, Robert; Stohr, Alexander; Fridgen, Gilbert; Lockl, Jannik; & Rieger, Alexander
- Published in: Proceedings of the 2019 International Conference on Information Systems.
- Abstract: Artificial intelligence currently counts among the most prominent digital technologies and promises to generate significant business value in the future. Despite a growing body of knowledge, research could further benefit from incorporating technological features, human actors, and organizational goals into the examination of artificial intelligence-enabled integrative perspective is crucial for effective This systems. implementation. Our study intends to fill this gap by introducing affordance-experimentation-actualization theory to artificial intelligence research. In doing so, we conduct a case study on the implementation of predictive maintenance using affordance-experimentation-actualization theory as our theoretical lens. From our study, we find further evidence for the existence of the experimentation phase during which organizations make new technologies ready for effective use. We propose extending the experimentation phase with the activity of 'conceptual exploration' in order to make affordance-experimentation-actualization theory applicable to a broader range of technologies and the domain of AI-enabled systems in particular.

The Evolution of an Architectural Paradigm - Using Blockchain to Build a Cross-Organizational Enterprise Service Bus

- Authors: Amend, Julia; Fridgen, Gilbert; Rieger, Alexander; Roth, Tamara; & Stohr, Alexander
- Published in: Proceedings of the 54th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences.
- Abstract: Cross-organizational collaboration and the exchange of process data are indispensable for many processes in federally organized governments. Conventional IT solutions, such as cross-organizational workflow management systems, address these requirements through centralized process management and architectures. However, such centralization is difficult and often undesirable in federal contexts. One alternative solution that emphasizes decentralized process management and a decentralized architecture is the blockchain solution of Germany's Federal Office for Migration and Refugees. Here, we investigate the architecture of this solution and examine how it addresses the requirements of federal contexts. We find that the solution's architecture resembles an improvement and cross-organizational adaption of an old architectural paradigm, the enterprise service bus.

Business Models and Profitability of Energy Storage

Authors: Baumgarte, Felix; Glenk, Gunther; & Rieger, Alexander

- Published in: iScience
- Abstract: Rapid growth of intermittent renewable power generation makes the identification of investment opportunities in energy storage and the establishment of their profitability indispensable. Here we first present a conceptual framework to characterize business models of energy storage and systematically differentiate in-vestment opportunities. We then use the framework to examine which storage technologies can perform the identified business models and review the recent literature regarding the profitability of individual combinations of business models and technologies. Our analysis shows that a set of commercially available technologies can serve all identified business models. We also find that certain combinations appear to have approached a tipping point toward profitability. Yet, this conclusion only holds for combinations examined most recently or stacking several business models. Many technologically feasible combinations have been neglected, indicating a need for further research to provide a detailed and conclusive understanding about the profitability of energy storage.

Estimating the benefits of cooperation in a residential microgrid: A datadriven approach

Authors: Rieger, Alexander; Thummert, Robert; Fridgen, Gilbert; Kahlen, Micha; & Ketter, Wolfgang

Published in: Applied Energy

Abstract: Private households are increasingly taking cooperative action to change their energy consumption patterns in pursuit of green, social, and economic objectives. Cooperative demand response (DR) programs can contribute to these common goals in several ways. To quantify their potential, we use detailed energy consumption and production data collected from 201 households in Austin (Texas) over the year 2014 as well as historic realtime prices from the Austin wholesale market. To simulate cooperative DR, we adapt a load-scheduling algorithm to support both real-time retail prices and a capacity-pricing component (two-part pricing schemes). Our results suggest that cooperative DR results in higher cost savings for households than individual DR. Whereas cooperative DR that is based on real-time pricing alone leads to an increase in peak demand, we show that adding a capacity-pricing component is able to counteract this effect. The capacitypricing component successfully reduces the cooperative's peak demand and also increases the cost savings potential. Effective peak shaving is furthermore only possible in a cooperative setting. We conclude that cooperative DR programs are not only beneficial to customers but also to energy providers. The use of appropriate tariffs allows consumers and suppliers to share these benefits fairly.

One rate does not fit all: An empirical analysis of electricity tariffs for residential microgrids

Authors: Fridgen, Gilbert; Kahlen, Micha; Ketter, Wolfgang; Rieger, Alexander; & Thimmel, Markus

Published in: Applied Energy

Increasingly, residential customers are deploying PV units to lower Abstract: electricity bills and contribute to a more sustainable use of resources. This selective decentralization of power generation, however, creates significant challenges, because current transmission and distribution grids were designed for centralized power generation and unidirectional flows. Restructuring residential neighborhoods as residential microgrids might solve these problems to an extent, but energy retailers and system operators have yet to identify ways of fitting residential microgrids into the energy value chain. One promising way of doing so is the tailoring of residential microgrid tariffs, as this encourages grid-stabilizing behavior and fairly redistributes the associated costs. We thus identify a set of twelve tariff candidates and estimate their probable effects on energy bills as well as load and generation profiles. Specifically, we model 100 residential microgrids and simulate how these microgrids might respond to each of the twelve tariffs. Our analyses reveal three important insights. Number one: volumetric tariffs would not only inflate electricity bills but also encourage sharp load and generation peaks, while failing to reliably allocate system costs. Number two: under tariffs with capacity charges, time-varying rates would have little impact on both electricity bills and load and generation peaks. Number three: tariffs that bill system and energy retailer costs via capacity and customer charges respectively would lower electricity bills, foster peak shaving, and facilitate stable cost allocation.